

# Exploring local narratives of environmental change and adaptation

A report from the VCCCAR Project: 'Framing multi-level and multi-actor adaptation responses in the Victorian context'

Jana-Axinja Paschen and Ray Ison Systemic Governance Research Program Monash Sustainability Institute

**Final Report** 

September 2012

ISBN 978 0 7340 4826 4 © 2012



## TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLES	iii
IMAGES	iii
ACRONYMS	iii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iv
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	1
1 REPORT STRUCTURE AND READING 'MAP'	3
2 INTRODUCTION	4
2.1 Project context and objectives	4
2.2 Theoretical framework and methods	5
2.2.1 Why narrative?	5
2.2.2 Methodological implications and material	5
3 PORT FAIRY CASE STUDY	7
3.1 Selection of the case study area	7
3.1.1 Stakeholder mapping and participant recruitment	7
3.1.2 Narrative interviews and participant observation	/ 7
3.1.3 Consultation and feedback on research findings	/ Q
3.2 Port Fairy: Δ description of the local context	ט פ
3.2 Port Fairy, its community, culture and environment	0
3.2.1 For than y, its community, culture and environment.	0
	7
3.2.5 Local governance	
3.2.4 For the perspective of the community	
3.3.1 LOCAL KIOWIEUYE(S)	
3.3.2 Perceptions of global climate change in Port Fairy.	
3.3.3 Perceptions of local environmental change and adaptation in Port Fairy	
3.3.4 The erosion on East Beach and the South-West passage-debate	
3.3.5 Knowledge and local identity	19
3.3.6 Knowledge and trust.	21
3.3.7 Knowledge and communication	22
3.3.8 Knowledge and the role of local government	23
3.4 Determinants of adaptive capacity in Port Fairy	2/
3.4.1 What is adaptive capacity?	2/
3.4.2 Barriers to and enablers of local adaptive capacity in Port Fairy	30
Table 4: Institutional factors (both formal and informal)	33
3.4.3 Existing enablers of adaptive capacity in Port Fairy	33
4 CITY OF MELBOURNE CASE STUDY	.35
4.1 Selection of the case study area	35
4.1.1 Stakeholder mapping and participant recruitment	35
4.1.2 Consultation and feedback on research findings	36
4.2 Exploring Narratives of Climate Change and Adaptation in the City of Melbourne	36
4.2.1 Project context	36
4.2.2 City of Melbourne: A description of the local context	36
4.3 Findings and key themes	37
4.3.1 Global climate change and adaptation responses	37
4.3.2 Risk awareness of climate-based disasters	38
4.3.3 Environmental education	38
4.3.4 Resonance with resilience	38
4.3.5 Community-based suggestions to local and state policy/decision-makers	39
4.3.6 Implications for policy and practice	39
4.3.7 Implications for framing future climate change adaptation policy	40
4.4 City of Melbourne Workshop Report	40
4.4.1 Participants	40
4.4.2 Introduction	41
4.4.3 Workshop objectives	41
4.4.4 Presentation of the main findings of the research project	41

Table 5: Key themes from conversational interviews	
4.4.5 Workshop methodology	
4.4.6 Summary of the conversation mapping and discussion	
4.4.7 Actions suggested by the participants	
4.4.8 Summary of the workshop	
5 CONCLUSIONS AND PROJECT LEARNINGS	
REFERENCES	
Appendix 1 – Location map of case studies	61
Appendix 2 – Port Fairy's environment and planning issues	
Appendix 3 – Overview of Participant characteristics	
Appendix 4 - demographic data Port Fairy	
Appendix 5 – Port Fairy and Bay aerial shots	
Appendix 6 - Conferences	
11	

## TABLES

Table 1: Socio-cultural factors (including language, values and beliefs)	38
Table 2: Economic factors	39
Table 3: Individual/ psychological/ emotional factors	39
Table 4: Institutional factors (both formal and informal)	40
Table 5: Key themes from conversational interviews.	47
Table 6: Conversational mapping themes: issues, challenges and opportunities	49

# IMAGES

Images 1 and 2: Scenes from the workshop with City of Melbourne Cast Study interviewees.......48

#### ACRONYMS

Fourth Assessment Report of the IPCC (see below)
City of Melbourne
Victorian Government Department of Sustainability and Environment
Victorian Government Department of Planning and Community Development
Australian Commonwealth Scientific and Industrial Research Organisation
Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change
Municipal Association of Victoria
Port Fairy Community Coastal Challenge
Port Fairy Working Group
Royal Melbourne Institute of Technology University
United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change
Victorian Centre for Climate Change Adaptation Research

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors would particularly like to acknowledge the support and assistance of Dr Philip Wallis from the Monash Sustainability Institute (MSI). We also thank our colleagues from the VCCCAR funded 'Framing Project' of which this was a part. VCCCAR Director, Prof. Rod Keenan made supportive administrative interventions for which we are grateful. Staff in the School of Geography and Environmental Science, particularly Heather Fletcher, and MSI have helped the project achieve its objectives. Assistance with office accommodation and access to facilities was kindly made by the staff of UNIWATER at the University of Melbourne. We also thank colleagues from DSE, DPCD and Melbourne City Council who assisted in shaping and commenting on the project as it progressed. In particular we thank the citizens of Melbourne and Port Fairy who participated in the interviews for so generously making time.

Special acknowledgement goes to Halley McCann (DSE), Samuel Pendergast (DPCD), Ben laquinto and Nikki Reichelt for their assistance in preparing and finalising this report.

#### **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

This project aimed to explore the role of social research in climate change adaptation planning, and to map the determinants of adaptive capacity in Victorian communities facing significant near-term impacts of climate change.

Desk studies and in-depth interviews were used to research experiences of adaptation to environmental change in two contrasting localities: Port Fairy in Western Victoria (22 interview participants) which is experiencing significant coastal erosion and increased storm surges and Carlton and Docklands in central Melbourne (28 interview participants from the two sites), where residents may be particularly vulnerable in the case of heat waves and other weather-related emergencies.

The Project used a qualitative approach, generating first hand narratives to gain an understanding of how people perceive climate change and used analysis to explore underlying assumptions and value systems in regard to adaptive capacity, sensitivity and vulnerability. Stories of change elicited by the research provide insights into the values and perceptions, practices and knowledge(s) on past and anticipated local change. This can enable Government to better understand local contexts and needs, and therefore deliver specifically tailored programs and policies that are more locally relevant and 'fit for purpose'.

#### **Key findings**

In Port Fairy the community is willing to work to adapt – but needs to be empowered by and strengthened (rather than divided) by the process. A sense of vulnerability was more often linked to a perceived inability to act (feeling excluded from adaptive processes) than to the climate change driver or impact.

Community resilience is a function of a high level of involvement and participation in local groups. A lively and involved (year-round) 'club' culture can build the skills, networks and knowledge base for adaptation.

Strong communities have their own experts and champions, and will mobilise behind them. Adaptation planners can support local processes by ensuring champions are kept informed of, and are involved in, risk assessments.

'Exclusive' language (used by 'experts') is a barrier to a community's understanding and willingness to adapt to the impacts of climate change. The community were confused by the distinction between mitigation and adaptation when this may not have any practical relevance.

Climate change can present a sense of uncertainty and powerlessness. Being able to identify local causes of change and achievable local responses is important to motivate adaptation responses. Agencies should build on demonstrated local skills and experiences of adaptation. This can include involvement in measurement and interpretation of climate change impact data. Having information that is transparent, timely, robust and regular is a critical determinant in building and retaining community trust.

In the City of Melbourne, respondents were confident that they were witnessing the effects of global climate change in Australia and overseas, and there was general agreement that human activity will have negative impacts the planet and the climate. Resilience was understood to involve the ability to act individually and collectively in order to reduce vulnerability to extreme events and longer-term climatic changes. This requires consideration of the psychological, social and institutional barriers that inhibit development of community resilience.

As in Port Fairy, interviewees saw little requirement to differentiate between adaptation and mitigation. Saving water and energy, recycling and consuming in environmentally sensitive ways were mentioned as existing everyday practices. Participants expressed the need for improved infrastructure to allow adaptive as well as mitigation behaviours, such as recycling; cycling; public

transport; retrofitted buildings; access to alternative energy sources and the expansion and improved accessibility of urban green spaces.

There is a growing sense of frustration in the community about the lack of action on these issues that is increasing community tensions. Participants felt that different levels of government are not listening and that current practices and arrangements did not give them agency to act. This sense of personal and collective ability to act is a key determinant of capacity to adapt to change. Major barriers to action were gaining information and exchanging knowledge between the community and the role of external environmental and planning professionals, and state and local government authorities.

There is an absence of environmental assets or 'objects' for local people to coalesce around in the central metropolitan area. This could be addressed through community gardens, not so much for food production but as social spaces to meet and take joint action.

The project indicated that social research can have a useful role in adaptation planning. It identified the value that the community places on local over 'expert' knowledge and the need for locally developed, 'fit for purpose' responses. The use and interpretation of concepts such as vulnerability, resilience and adaptive capacity needs to be considered in a local context. The narrative approach has the potential to inform the design of tailored programs that can conserve and build local adaptive capacity and collaborative adaptation planning. Social research can provide a bridge between planning and enacting effective interventions for community based adaptation to climate change and can facilitate involvement of different actors from community, science and policy in collective experimentation and learning.

## 1 REPORT STRUCTURE AND READING 'MAP'

This report presents research findings from a 12 month project combining two Victorian case studies, one urban and one regional, as complementary study sites that when combined provide research evidence to guide policy development and local planning decision making around environmental change. The project is nested within a larger research programme that is a partnership between the Victorian Centre for Climate Change Adaptation Research (VCCCAR), the Department of Sustainability and Environment (DSE) and the City of Melbourne. In 2011 this research partnership formed as Work Package 4 (WP4) to explore local narratives of adaptation as a component of a broader investigation through the VCCCAR project - 'Framing multi-level and multi-actor adaptation responses in the Victorian context'.

Adaptation activity is strongly influenced by perceptions of risk either driven by underlying value and belief systems, or recent personal experience of weather-related extreme events, or as built into historical institutional arrangements and practices. How different actors perceive climate risks and differentiate risk from uncertainty (and how they think these will impact their activity) will ultimately be a critical influence on how individuals and organisations respond. This cross cutting Workpackage looked at the narrative settings and the historical institutional basis which major stakeholder groups bring to their engagement with climate change adaptation. Each of the case studies delivers theoretical and methodological advances as well as changes in understandings and practices amongst key stakeholders. (See VCCCAR website - http://www.vcccar.org.au)

This report is an amalgamation of two stand-alone reports from the Port Fairy and the City of Melbourne research sites. Developed within the same overall project framework and research conditions, the two case studies have been combined as a final report to be read as sequential sections:

- Section 2 provides a general research context to WP4 and outlines the objectives, a brief description of narrative theory and methodology with a rationale for such an approach;
- Section 3 presents the Port Fairy case study providing a description of the local context, particular findings and outcomes for adaptation framing;
- Section 4 presents the City of Melbourne case study providing a description of the local context, particular findings and outcomes for adaptation framing;
- Section 5 combines the particular findings from both case studies in the form of project learnings and implications for adaptation policy and practice at local and regional scales

## 2 INTRODUCTION

## 2.1 Project context and objectives

Appreciating how communities understand and manage change either individually or collectively is strategically important in the Victorian and Australian context. It is important that governance arrangements, including relevant policies, can accommodate rainfall variability, fire events, temperature extremes, coastal erosion and human-induced 'surprises', such as pollution events. In policy development, communities can be seen as part of the problem or part of the solution, or both. To do this requires policy developers to give consideration to how and by whom particular issues or problems are framed. If this framing is carried out by a small group of experts from a single discipline, or by only urban-based bureaucrats, then there is a chance that the situations of concern may be framed in ways that lead to unexpected systemic failures in the longer term (RCEP, 2010).

The research reported here focuses on 'Exploring local narratives of environmental change and adaptation' using two case studies. As outlined earlier it also constitutes a work package in the Victorian Centre for Climate Change Adaptation Research (VCCCAR) project 'Framing multi-level and multi-actor adaptation responses in the Victorian context'.

Qualitative social research, as undertaken in this 'Local narratives project', plays a crucial, complementary role in policy development and planning for future change. The social science method of narrative or story-telling interviews used in this research was designed to appreciate the diversity of perspectives held about social and environmental change as well as generating a rich and value driven type of data and information that quantitative surveys do not. Quantitative data collection methods, i.e. surveys, questionnaires etc., while providing useful and valid statistical results on overall environmental behaviours (see for example the 2010 Green Light Report, Sustainability Victoria, 2011), do not fully capture these non-quantifiable elements of adaptive capacity<sup>1</sup>. For this reason, qualitative social research, as it was undertaken in this project, plays a crucial, complementary role in local adaptation planning. It enables Government to better understand local contexts and needs, and therefore deliver specifically tailored programs and policies that enhance the potential of local initiative and participation in decision-making processes and government activities.

This research project involved two Victorian case studies: one urban and on rural. The urban case study was located in the City of Melbourne municipality. The central city area of Melbourne has just under 100,000 residents The rural case study was situated in Port Fairy, 290 kilometres south west of Melbourne along Victoria's coastline with approximately 2,600 residents. The selection of case study sites aimed to represent the demographic diversity found in Victorian communities and the range of community attitudes and knowledge about climate change and adaptation.

In detail, this social research project pursued the following objectives:

- To describe the cultural contexts, demographics, risk perceptions, awareness of municipal service availability and existing adaptive behaviours in regard to urban heatwaves and flooding in the two case study areas in Port Fairy and the City of Melbourne (Carlton and Docklands);
- To test resonance of terms such as adaptation and resilience, and understand what matters most to people who live and work in the case study sites in regards to their environment.
- To draw out and map the determinants of adaptive capacity, including an exploration of barriers and enablers (i.e. the role of governance and social structures, socio-economic and emotional factors and other variables underlying personal accounts of climate change) that constrain or enhance climate change adaptation;
- To explore the role of social research in climate change adaptation planning;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) defines adaptive capacity in relation to climate change impacts as the ability of a system to adjust to climate change (including climate variability and extremes) to moderate potential damages, to take advantage of opportunities, or to cope with the consequences (Adger et al. 2007).

- To communicate research outcomes to the community research participants, inviting input and feedback from a diverse range of stakeholders;
- To translate the findings into policy-relevant understandings of what makes people vulnerable, adaptive and resilient.

## 2.2 Theoretical framework and methods

## 2.2.1 Why narrative?

In addition to techno-scientific information and solutions, researchers, planners and policy makers now acknowledge the importance of the social-cultural, subjective-emotional, institutional and other human and societal dimensions of successful climate change adaptation. In particular, it is understood that adaptive responses must be context-specific, that is, they should be place-based, grounded in local structures and situations and involve a variety of actors on all levels of society (McEvoy et al., 2010). For this reason, many researchers and practitioners emphasise bottom-up approaches built on an understanding of how communities experience change. The local focus employs diverse community experiences to identify specific variables of vulnerability and adaptive capacity rather than operate with externally derived data and preconceived assumptions.

Narrative is central to human communication and meaning-making. It can in fact be claimed that it is in the act of story-telling that social relationships are formed, which are the basis of community. Narrative studies utilise and provide a language capable of including a range of local knowledge(s) and experiences that would otherwise be excluded by expert languages. Designing the interview process as a conversation additionally minimises the risk that a catalogue of pre-designed questions zooms in on the researcher's or the discipline's preconceived assumptions about a specific issue. Implicit framings of questions, it has also been shown, may lead to divergent responses and thus skew the research outcome (Reser, 2011a). Instead, narrative social research is a communicational approach, aimed at listening to and understanding what is important to the respondents. In this way, it can contribute to the identification of additional factors influencing community needs and actions that may be overlooked by more conventional qualitative approaches. Research shows that humans communicate in the main through story-telling. Information presented in story form is more easily understood and retained than scientific or statistical data. Stories are often suspected of not being 'objective', for example, when media stories influence public opinion. However, social science methods, surveys or questionnaires, may similarly 'lead' responses inadvertently (Reser, 2011a; 2011b). Narrative research takes this into account and encourages story-telling. It is based on the view that the complex meanings of human experience are better captured by paying attention to the nuances of what is being said, how it is said and what is said inexplicitly, or 'between the lines'. The narrative methodology is based in an understanding of the research situation as a dialogical, social interaction. Using everyday conversational language, narrative research gives a language to local experiential, emotional and non-expert forms of knowledge, providing a context-specific, bottom-up methodology that offers a more holistic picture of local issues and concerns.

# 2.2.2 Methodological implications and material

Narrative research is based on a number of assumptions that we outline here very briefly to provide a theoretical context to our methodological approach. In the social sciences, the 'narrative turn' is a development occurring with broader epistemological shifts in the 1970s and '80s that conceptualise social reality as a cultural construct (Czarniawska, 2004). According to this constructivist perspective, social reality can be analysed as a culturally specific 'text'. A culture or society is defined by its foundational stories that explain and order the world for human experience and create clearly demarcated value systems. The concepts of religion, history and science, for example, have been identified as such 'meta-narratives' that regulate how a society operates and what it considers as relevant knowledge or objective truth (Lyotard, 1984). On an individual level, too, experience is cognitively organised and made sense of along collectively shared storylines but, importantly, individual story-telling is also an autonomous meaning-making process that is always uniquely different from person to person (Labov and Waletzky, 2003).

Experience is based in the body and the imagination as well as in collective and historical experiences, cultural texts and signifying systems. The analytical challenge for the narrative researcher, then, is to avoid a too subjectivist lens onto social reality while not reducing individual experience to a mere "effect of external discourses and practices" (Conradson, 2005, 5). Based on these considerations, our selection of research materials paid attention to both public and policy discourses as well as individual perceptions of climate change and adaptive measures. However, in defining narrative as more than simply a method for the extraction of qualitative data, we were interested in the social processes of narratives that incorporate and surpass the interaction between researcher and respondent in the research situation.

## **3 PORT FAIRY CASE STUDY**

#### 3.1 Selection of the case study area

The coastal community of Port Fairy in Victoria's Western District was chosen as a case study for this social research (See Appendix 1 for Location Map). The township has a permanent population of around 2,600 residents. Due to rapidly progressing beach and dune erosion on its East Beach, Port Fairy is recognised as a high risk location under the projected impacts of climate change, such as sea level rise, coastal inundation and increased storm surges (McInnes et al., 2009). As these projections will likely exacerbate currently observable environmental changes, they pose considerable threats to the town's important recreational and tourist industries, its environment and wildlife as found on Griffiths Island, in the South Beach Wetlands and in the Moyne River, as well as real estate and public lands on the East Beach dune, along the river and on the floodplains surrounding the Belfast Lough. This assessment is based in a number of previous studies related to the state of the East Beach, including some project learnings as to how the issue of future erosion could be addressed. The most recent of these studies are listed in Appendix 1. It should be noted that in determining the geographical boundaries of the case study area, we were primarily guided by our interest in the factors influencing the Port Fairy community's adaptive capacity from a social science perspective. In terms of thinking of the community as a local component of a coupled society-environment system that extends well beyond the geographical boundaries of the town, our selection necessarily provides a segmental, locally specific snapshot of this system.

## 3.1.1 Stakeholder mapping and participant recruitment

In selecting participants for the research, we aimed for a sample composition that reflected the diversity of the community in Port Fairy and the range of different experiences in our case study area. A preliminary analysis of stakeholders and other potentially concerned or interested parties in Port Fairy was provided to the social researcher by the Port Fairy Working Group (PFWG)<sup>2</sup>. During several visits to Port Fairy, the researcher established a number of personal contacts, in particular at the Port Fairy Open House Event on coastal issues that was organised by the PWFG in June 2011, and at the inaugural meeting of the Port Fairy Community Coastal Challenge group, which coincided with the commencement of the field research. As a result, the participant pool included members of local sporting and environmental clubs, property owners with houses on the banks of the Moyne River and on the beach dunes, as well as a selection of long-term locals and more recently arrived 'new-comers' to the community (for participant characteristics see Appendix 2).

Having identified key contacts from this preliminary participant pool, the researcher initiated contact via e-mail or telephone, explained the project's research objectives and started interviewing. We then used a snowball sampling method, which means that we asked participants to nominate others, friends, colleagues, acquaintances, for further enquiry. The variety of key contacts we approached initially was aimed at ascertaining that we arrived at a sufficiently diverse sample that reflected the diverse perspectives and experiences in relation to climate change and adaptive capacity in Port Fairy.

## 3.1.2 Narrative interviews and participant observation

The researcher spent two weeks in Port Fairy in August 2011 conducting 22 in-depth interviews with local residents and other users of the town's facilities. This sample size, aimed to reflect Port Fairy's diversity, is not statistically representative nor was this intended. The narrative methodology acknowledges the fact that there will be as many different stories and perspectives as there are people and diverse experiences (see Text Box 1 below). However, for the purpose of this study,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The PFWG is an interagency body established in partnership between Moyne Shire Council and the DSE in 2010 for the purpose of coordinating the timing and delivery of projects related to environmental issues in Port Fairy and particularly the coast, including flood and coastal erosion risk assessment in Port Fairy, coastal hazards reduction and adaptation to rising sea-levels, increases in storm surges and flood events. The PFWG key member is Moyne Shire with supporting partners: Glenelg Hopkins Catchment Management Authority; Department of Planning and Community Development (DPCD) and Department of Sustainability and Environment (DSE).

the sample size was capped once thematic saturation was achieved<sup>3</sup>. The interviews were conducted at a time and place convenient to the participants, often in their homes or at a local café, and digitally recorded to be transcribed at a later date.

The semi-structured, in-depth interviews lasted on average about 30-45 and sometime 60 minutes. The researcher encouraged conversational story-telling by asking general, small-talk and biographical questions. This helped to create an atmosphere, in which the participants could talk about themselves and 'forget' that they were being recorded. In accordance with Monash University's formal ethics regulations, all participants had been issued with an Explanatory Statement about the objectives of the research and the usage of the data prior to the interview. This meant that all participants had some understanding that the interview was geared towards their experience of environmental change. In some cases, this led to the participants directly opening the conversation on the topic of climate change. Generally, the researcher asked open questions pertaining to the participant's experiences and observations of environmental change, local weather memories and personal impacts of change, how they felt about an increase in extreme weather events and what they thought they could, or would like to do to cope with the effects of climate change and what adaptation meant to them. As the field research progressed, the researcher's learnings from previous interviews informed subsequent conversations. The interview process thus contributed to the identification of issues surrounding perceptions of local change and related questions of community action and local governance. Secondly, the researcher participated in the aforementioned PFWG led Open House Event and in two meetings of the Port Fairy Community Coastal Challenge Group, gaining a deeper understanding of the town's predominant issues through participant observation and note-taking. All participant details are kept strictly confidential and no names will be used when guoting from interview responses in this report and in the future.

## 3.1.3 Consultation and feedback on research findings

Following the preliminary analysis of the narrative interviews according to emerging key themes, research participants in Port Fairy were invited to a workshop style follow-up event. Every participant received a copy of the draft report detailing the findings prior to the meeting. The participants were then asked to provide their feedback on the draft, validate the findings, and comment on their experience of both the narrative interview and the workshop. Creating the space for participant feedback acknowledges the fact that the researcher's analysis can only be an interpretation of what people said during the interviews. Reflecting the findings back to the participants ensures that misinterpretations of data or gaps in the report are revealed and can be amended by the researcher. This collaborative work on the research findings with the participants is an important ethical component of our research methodology. As the workshop set-up allowed time and space for a more focussed discussion of some of the key issues arising from the report, it deepened and furthered the insights of the report. The workshop intended to initiate networks and relationships between actors who would normally not engage with each other. By inviting reflection on the project and its conduct as well as encouraging participants to make recommendations for similar projects and workshops, another intention was to help instigate the development of innovative local communication and governance structures.

## **3.2** Port Fairy: A description of the local context

## 3.2.1 Port Fairy, its community, culture and environment.

Port Fairy's settlement history begins in the 1830s, following the establishment of whaling stations in the Port Fairy Bay. Originally named Belfast until 1887, the town has a distinctive Irish heritage character. Port Fairy's distance to Melbourne means that the town has to date maintained much of this historic character. As this is also one of the town's major attractions, tourism and residential development, especially holiday houses and retirement property on the East Beach dunes and along the so-called South Beach or Pea Soup coastline, has increased dramatically over the last 20 years. The annual Port Fairy Folk Festival, running successfully since 1977, has also put Port Fairy 'on the map' of a wider tourist audience. The early and mid-1990s saw an influx of retirees

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> This means that the underlying patterns and concepts in the different stories in each additional interview were not sufficiently different to justify further interviews.

and 'sea changers' – many of whom were additionally attracted by Port Fairy's excellent health facilities – and young families, as well as the growth of a different kind of tourism, now concentrating on luxury bed and breakfast or self-contained accommodation.

Development is of some concern for many residents and relevant in regard to its environmental, planning and social effects as the attraction of beach-side living has resulted in densely developed dune areas. An application for a private residential development on the East Beach dune led to a number of coastal engineering and feasibility studies in the years 2005-2010. The application was met with significant local resistance and was finally rejected (see Appendix 1).

Some local families have long, intergenerational ties to Port Fairy and its more traditional industries, such as fishing and farming. The town and surrounds have also become a popular place for various artists and for a thriving café and food culture that bring, as one participant said, a sense of 'cosmopolitanism' to this small country town (Interview, 12). Another described Port Fairy as 'the left bank' of the Western District to express the sense of progressive, 'bohemian' culture that has taken root in this part of the traditionally politically more conservative district (Interview, 14). Arguably, individual perspectives may differ according to a person's level of involvement in the 'mainstream' community culture. However, this only demonstrates that Port Fairy, like any community, is constituted by a range of diverse people and experiences.

A number of long-running festivals involve many community members in their planning. A lively and involved club culture is driven by locals all year round and Port Fairy residents maintain a high level of participation in groups with environmental concerns. Generally interview participants, long-term local or not, expressed the sense that Port Fairy residents 'work together and cooperate', that they could rely on the community to help out and support each other in times of crisis (Interview, 16+17).

Current, potentially divisive issues facing the town are town planning, particularly the ongoing residential development, the erosion on the East Beach and the question of the causeway that closes off the so-called South-West passage. The debate over whether the causeway wall should be removed, thus opening the passage and allowing the sea to flow into the Moyne's estuary; whether it should be retained; or whether additional engineering solutions should be considered to solve the problem, is charged with a variety of cultural, historical, and individual factors and influenced by several economic and recreational interests. There is also grave concern about the possible exposure of toxic waste, embedded in the dune at the far end of the East Beach since the time when this area was used as a public landfill tip. The debate is further intensified by the urgency for action as the dramatically progressing erosion is being observed by many local residents.

## 3.2.2 Industry and employment

Despite losing importance as a whaling port in the 1840s, Port Fairy continued to be an important regional hub for the Western District's agriculture, forestry and fishing industries. While commercial fishing has declined in recent decades, tourism and recreational activities, such as walking, yachting, fishing and surfing, have been growing steadily, making accommodation and food services, and the retail trade, the main industries in Port Fairy. In 2006, there was an unemployment rate of 4.1% of the town's 2,631 residents (DPCD: Towns in Time, 2006; Whiting and Bayne, 2009)<sup>4</sup>. In addition to the traditional agricultural and forestry businesses, other major industries include the Bamstone bluestone and granite quarry and processing plant and the GlaxoSmithKline alkaloid extraction plant. Both companies are located in close proximity to the town and employ workers in Port Fairy and from the region.

In other employment areas, Health Care and Social Assistance are followed closely by Manufacturing, Construction, Public Administration and Education. The importance of these sectors explains – and is explained by – the more recent dynamics that have shaped the town over the last 10 to 15 years. With the Moyne Health Services located in Port Fairy, and expanding since

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Data from the Australian Bureau of Statistics 2011 census were not yet available at the time of writing.

the year 2000, the town is now well serviced with a local hospital, up to 10 resident doctors, and two aged care facilities whose catchment area extends well into the region. The availability of health care was named by many of the project participants as an important factor for their decision to retire in Port Fairy. Furthermore, the Moyne Shire offices, the region's public administration, are located in town.

The commutable distance to Warrnambool and the presence of two local schools in Port Fairy make the town attractive to young families, accounting for the boom in construction works on residential dwellings in the town and immediate surrounds. Other construction projects that bring workers into the area include the Yambuck and Codrington wind farms (operating), the Willatook wind turbines and the Santos and AGL gas-fired power stations in Orford and Tarrone (currently in the planning or construction phase) (see Appendix 1 and Pendergast, 2011a).

## 3.2.3 Local governance

Port Fairy lies in the federal division of Wannon, the state electoral district of South-West Coast. It is the largest town in the Moyne Shire and the Shire Council's offices are located in the township. Cr Jim Doukas is currently the shire mayor and there are seven councillors. The current CEO of the Council was officially appointed in early 2011 and with three directors, makes up the head of the organisational structure. These include a Director of Corporate and Community Support, a Director of Physical Science and a Director of Sustainable Development. As outlined earlier a recent partnership between Moyne Shire Council and the DSE has been established through the Port Fairy Working Group (PFWG).

Waterways in the Port Fairy area are managed by the Glenelg Hopkins Catchment Management Authority (GHCMA). The GHCMA has produced several documents of interest to the PFWG, such as the Port Fairy Regional Flood Study.

#### 3.2.4 Port Fairy's environment

[T]he key for the town is the water. It's the river and the sea, that's why everyone is here. And it's just the way that we want to interact with that... (Interview, 2).

The environment in and around Port Fairy is one of the most valuable assets of the town and a major attraction for both local residents and visitors. Coastal spaces include East Beach and South Beach and provide a great variation in topography, from sand dunes to craggy reefs within short distance of the township. The Moyne River provides a safe harbour for recreational yachting and the commercial fishing industry. The river, the Belfast Lough, Powling Street Wetlands and Griffiths Island are major environmental components of the town, attracting bird and plant life. The nesting of the Shearwater (Mutton Bird) is a significant annual event drawing large numbers of tourists. Port Fairy and surrounds is also home to many rare and endangered plant and animal species, which are further threatened by a number of factors, such as encroachment by development, erosion and coastal inundation.

Current environmental concerns in Port Fairy and related planning issues include coastal and beach erosion, particularly on the East Beach, where there is also some concern about the condition of the coastal defences, such as the timber groynes on the beach and a rock wall along the foot of the primary dune. Inappropriate development along the beach has compounded existing erosion problems, which are likely to be exacerbated with the anticipated impacts of climate change, such as sea-level rise and increased storm surges. The issue of uncertainty regarding what counter-measures are appropriate to future environmental impacts, alongside current funding limitations for large scale coastal measures means that the proposed works (Aurecon, 2010) on the East Beach have not been addressed so far (see Appendix 1 for more detail).

## 3.3 The perspective of the community

## 3.3.1 Local knowledge(s)

The language used to communicate climate knowledge, adaptation measures and underlying concepts plays a vital part in influencing decision-making. The researchers were therefore interested in finding out what members of the community thought about the concepts of 'climate change' and 'adaptation' and how this relates to how people perceive changes in their local environment. Other questions that were considered relevant to mapping Port Fairy's 'adaptive capacity' included how the participants think and feel about their place and their community, what they consider as relevant adaptive actions and what helped or hindered such actions.<sup>5</sup> The focus on local knowledge informs the research methodology of using story-telling and conversational interviews. This methodology aims to produce a more inclusive picture of human-environment relationships on the ground. Narrative interviews, by using everyday language and concepts, provide a language for the expression of the manifold dimensions of human-environment relationships, diverse experiences and local knowledge(s).

# 3.3.2 Perceptions of global climate change in Port Fairy

Regardless of where they stood personally on climate change, all interview participants in Port Fairy were well aware of the current state of public debates around the issue. The recent national debate over the introduction of a federal carbon tax under the current government in 2012 has put the issue at the forefront of domestic politics and public attention. The debate's economic focus has intensified its divisive force and introduced 'a political flavour' (Interview, 14), causing concerns about the quality of the debate and the reliability of the information on climate change among the interview respondents in Port Fairy:

I understand, I believe that the climate is changing. My fear is that we have now a political flavour coming into the debate [...] and therefore, my scientists are better than your scientists, my lawyers are better than yours. So the actual facts that we're talking about become lost in the morass. What we're missing in the overall climate change debate is a good discussion of the known facts. So that people can then make up their own minds, rather than be instructed by some scientist, this is what you should believe and if you believe this then you should do that. That's the thing that worries me a lot about the whole debate we're having at the moment (Interview, 14).

I think it's got too political and it's actually moved away from the science. If anyone was really serious about climate change, you'd really want to drive the changes in petrochemical use and for Victoria, brown coal, and no politician's got the guts to really do it. And for all sorts of reasons, viable alternatives aren't really presenting (Interview, 2).

[The discussion] gets very extreme, so rationality is just not there, it's now become highly emotional and subjective and a nonsense, because people are just arguing because another person holds a different point of view, not the substance of what the argument is about.

Researcher: Hm, yeah, so there are polarised viewpoints ...?

Oh, terribly, terribly... I mean, I have a view of some of these characters in this debate but I really have no particular credibility in what individuals might say because I just think their performance in the past has just been too extreme...

Researcher: In either camp, would you say?

Oh yeah! Oh yes. But I'd have to say I'm more on the side of the, uhm, how would we describe... well, the popular term of course is 'the deniers' (Interview, 9).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) defines adaptive capacity in relation to climate change impacts as the ability of a system [such as society] to adjust to climate change to moderate potential damages, to take advantage of opportunities, or to cope with the consequences (Adger et al. 2007).

Despite this scepticism in the face of public debates on climate change – or because of it – most respondents continued to actively seek out information in an effort to gain an understanding of the meaning of climate change on their own terms. In the majority, climate and other scientists appearing in documentaries or discussion forums on public sector television channels ABC or SBS were considered relatively trustworthy sources, alongside newspaper articles (The Age, The Australian) and books on the topic. Among the self-proclaimed climate change sceptics, some respondents explicitly said they did not want to be seen as 'deniers' but felt they needed more evidence to be able to make up their minds. Simultaneously, they acknowledged the general uncertainty and complexity of climate related issues, and observed that climate language and concepts were often too abstract and exclusive of non-experts. Climate science information alone, as many respondents agreed, provides an insufficient basis for informed decision-making. Climate change predictions in particular were experienced as too abstract and outside individual capacity to comprehend, whereas simple and tangible examples, storylines and scenarios seemed to facilitate understanding.

I do listen a lot about it and the science keeps on, like, I'm not scared, I don't wanna be thought of as a climate change denier, but the more I hear about it, it's a very, very complex system and just to say that everything, that sea levels rise, [...] there may be some other factor that we haven't worked out. That what's gonna happen due to the climate change. [...] Yeah, no, I believe that the CO2 levels are higher... I think it's probably at a point... where, you know, the fact that people call other people climate change deniers, it's sort of like everyone has to agree, you can't ... You know, I'm probably more like a sceptic that is happy to have someone there who's got a different opinion, I'm happy to listen to both opinions and make up my own mind and not be like "This is what's happening" because it's not always like "this is what's happening" (Interview, 8).

[T]here's sides to every argument, I guess, some people are over the top but if you listen to the climate scientists and the majority of those are fairly sure that something is happening and that something should be done. [...] so it's about choosing where you believe how far it is but I prefer to listen to the scientists on that rather than the propagandists...

Researcher: But there you have two, both sides have their scientists...

Yeah, but about 95% of them say that there's climate impact, so I'm more inclined to go with the climate scientists [...]

[T]here was a show on the ABC or SBS where a well-known climate scientist came on and he was very good at putting the points across. You don't always get that, he was fantastic [...] And he had some very good analogies about climate science, about filling up a barrel and you get to a certain level and the barrel starts to overflow, so you don't see the effects, you know, until the tip over the edge sort of thing, and quite a good thing about filling up, if you got water filling up here and coming out here, eventually it will overflow, this was talking about the temperature of things... (Interview, 12).

Most of the people interviewed were inclined to accept scientific predictions of climate change. While generally all respondents agreed that human activity does have negative impacts on the environment, a minority was more inclined to believe that changes in climate were part of naturally occurring cycles. People's acceptance or scepticism around the question of climate change may be influenced by several factors. First, the polarising climate change debate, as described above, can lead to a sense of confusion and frustration. The debate loses its credibility or produces a sense of individual powerlessness. Second, different political, social or environmental theories connected to the concept of climate change 'represent struggles of social beliefs and meanings' (O'Neill and Boykoff, 2011, p. 247). This means that if a 'belief' in climate change challenges a political creed or party alliance, this may lead into a personal dilemma, or even be perceived as a threat to the identity and security provided by political or ideological frameworks. Coverage on climate change issues is often perceived as politically motivated 'scare tactics' or 'fear mongering' (Interview, 1, 6+7) and this perception may result in reactions as described by one respondent: I suppose, I'm an ostrich, I've got my head in the sand (Interview, 6 + 7).

Feeling secure within a belief system and comfortable with a lifestyle is an emotional priority for most people. The psychological tendency to protect this feeling needs to be considered in climate adaptation communication, as it can result in maladaptive responses, a state of inaction or even denial (Cass and Walker, 2009; Harries, 2008; O'Neill and Nicholson-Cole, 2009). A third, large group among respondents was made up of those who were confident that the climate and the environment are changing but said that this might be due to the combined influences of human activity and natural change patterns.

*M*: I believe the scientists. Of which there are 99%, which believe that anthropogenic climate change is happening. If I don't believe them who do I believe, you know? The bird in the tree? You've gotta believe learned people. And so that leaves you a bit concerned, *F*: Oh, yes! And not enough is being done...

*M*: And in particular, with small town political gain, and I don't wanna get on a soap box here but this is bloody serious. If we take at face value what we're being told by the scientists (Interview, 16 + 17).

I've got friends who are water scientists who are sort of going down to the Antarctic and looking at the changes in the sea water and carbon dioxide saturations. You look at the things, yeah, I think, I'm quite comfortable with the science of the climate change (Interview, 2).

I do believe in global warming and I do believe that there has been a very severe drought the last, say, roughly ten years. And I think that the weather is different to what it used to be. Some of that, I'm sure is probably on a four years cycle or whatever, but I do definitely believe in global warming. In the last 24 months it's been extraordinary – [we had] bushfires, floods... rising sea levels... (Interview, 5).

I think there are too many emissions, I do. [...] I don't know that it's changing climate, but I don't think it's a healthy thing, regardless. Especially, as I said, when you go to countries where you see this incredible pollution! Can't be good for anyone (Interview, 6+7).

Talking about what adapting to climate change means to them, most respondents associated mitigating responses, such as reducing carbon emissions, and committing to sustainable lifestyles, installing water tanks and solar panels, shopping locally, growing their own food, or driving less. The mitigating response as one approach to adaptation was shared by most respondents, regardless of whether they subscribed to climate change theory or not:

So it [climate] is a cyclic thing and it's gone on for thousands of years. I know, man is adaptable and has got a brain and we decided CO2 is a bad gas. I mean it's important to ease up on its production... certainly (Interview, 1).

Local Government's ('Council's') role in educating people and providing incentives for sustainable lifestyles was valued highly, in addition to financial considerations of saving energy.

I suppose, when we did our renovation 18 months ago we had to do certain things for environmental reasons to satisfy the council.

Researcher: Would you have done it otherwise?

Yes, we would have. It was our plan to have solar and to have water tanks and to design the house in a way that we wouldn't need to have the lights on during the day and things – that was our idea. But we were definitely also motivated by the council. Electricity saving measures... (Interview, 5).

However, there was some doubt as to the extent of people's readiness to change their habits without being forced to change by external events. Individual and community adaptation was

considered a reactive response to tangible impacts, unless helped by policies that contributed to environmental education and the provision of sustainable infrastructures.

[Y]ou don't change unless your pants are on fire, unless you're uncomfortable, so I think that will be the driver probably, that people will be uncomfortable and say, oh my goodness, we've got to do it (Interview, 3).

Adaptation... I suppose essentially it's being smart... As things change that we modify what we do to fit in with those, within those changes.

Researcher: More reactive adapting ...?

Yeah, adapting is always gonna be about a reaction – it's very, very rare that you get preemptive adaptation. You gotta have a reason to change, so you either see the wall of water coming ... I think it's incredibly rare that you would make a change without recognising that something needs to be changed. [...] If anyone was really serious about climate change, you'd really want to drive the changes in petrochemical use and for Victoria, brown coal, and no politician's got the guts to really do it. And for all sorts of reasons, viable alternatives aren't really presenting (Interview, 2).

Some respondents expressed frustration over the cultural and political complexities that inhibit the social change needed for mitigating responses to environmental change.

*M*: Yeah, yeah, and I'm pleased to see that's [the ozone layer] being repaired since we've stopped use of CFC, was it? I feel like shaking something and saying, look, here here's ... F: ...the evidence...

*M*: ... the science and we did something about it! (Interview, 16+17)

Aesthetic values, such as maintaining the 'pristine' environment locally, also ranged highly and could pose potential local barriers to large scale 'green' infrastructure projects, such as wind farms.

I'm not terribly worried about it [climate change]. I think, being an Australian, we've gone through cycles, some dreadful cycles and we're going through one now, almost certainly. I'm not convinced, I mean Co2 is not the only gas which is causing the green...thing... [...] I'm quite sure we have to reduce our Co2 production – I'm sure it's not good for the environment. But certainly wind farms are not the answer. I mean I'm quite involved, I'm terribly anti- wind power.

Researcher: Why?

Why am I... because it's an absolute sham that's gone on... governments like them because they're visible. And anything they do that's visible, the public see and perceive that the incumbent government is doing something for the environment. [...] They spoil the landscape totally, they turn the landscape into an industrial sight [site?] far as I'm concerned, I mean I like our country, our farm is nice undulating country and these ruddy great towers sticking up just over the way (Interview, 1).

The majority of the interviewees were inclined to 'believe' the science of present climate change, citing media reports of Pacific Islands communities threatened by sea-level rise, as well as their own observations of changing weather patterns. In regard to environmental changes that people observed locally, however, there was a shift in how they thought and felt about the effects of global climate change in Port Fairy. As the next section outlines, this was particularly noticeable in how they thought about the issue of the East Beach erosion and in their attitudes towards knowledge authorities, i.e. the scientists, and personal and government actions.

**Summary 1**: Most respondents recognised that human activity poses a threat to the environment. Yet, opinions were divided as to whether a changing climate was due to human activity or to naturally occurring weather cycles. While community trust in scientific climate predictions was broad, abstract concepts and exclusionary language prevents people from forming informed opinions about climate change. In absence of easily comprehensible, accessible information, the current climate change debate was considered as too politicised and polarising. As a result, the debate has lost credibility and can lead to reactions of

#### 3.3.3 Perceptions of local environmental change and adaptation in Port Fairy

The seasons now seem to be, they're not consistent. [...] And I'm very, have always been very fond of autumn and spring, particularly the changes in weather. They're not as in your face anymore. It's very subtle to the point that it seems to blend a bit. It's not like here's autumn or here's spring. We're kind of feeling spring a little bit now [mid-July] you know, and I see blossoms starting to come out the trees and I think, oh, hang on a minute, that's a bit early... (Interview, 11).

When asked about their personal experience of change in Port Fairy, respondents offered very detailed observations of the changing environment from their experiences of walking on the beach and the surrounds, and other physical interactions such as fishing, boating, surfing and gardening. General observations on environmental changes included an increasing 'inconsistency' of the seasons, and extreme weather events like droughts, storms and heavy rainfall, that some of the respondents linked to what they knew about global climate change, while others put it down to the usual variability of climate and weather patterns in Australia and in the Western District's coastal region in particular.

The erosion of the sand dunes at East Beach – in the last 4 years there's been a real change at East Beach. And indeed in the 6 and half years that we've been here, the beach is very different. I used to jog on the beach and now there's often not enough sand almost to jog on the beach. So that's definitely changed (Interview, 5).

[I]t's happening and it's happening quite quickly, same as it is along here, it's happening at the Crags themselves at Yambuk, it's happening to the West of Yambuk, it's happening everywhere. And it's happening at a faster rate. Now some people call it global warming, some people call it climate change, and some say it's nature. I'm inclined to think that there's a bit of human intervention in there, I think we're not doing the right thing, I know we're not doing the right thing by the planet. Really doesn't matter in terms of this here – what causes it, in my view. What it's about here is about solving what can be a potentially disastrous problem. And we need to do that.

Despite their high levels of awareness and information on the issues of climate change, most respondents were less inclined to attribute the local erosion issue to existent global climate change impacts - at least not solely. For example, the existence of human-made structures was considered by many the main cause of the local erosion problem. The removal of structures, many hope, could return the sea- and sand flow to its more 'natural' state and replenish the beach. Others felt that the question of whether or not climate change was a proven fact was irrelevant in the face of urgently needed, immediate action. This is significant not only because it can inform the choice of adaptive policy and community engagement terminology. It also sheds light on a number of other factors affecting adaptive capacity, such as how the community reflectively constructs the meaning of local environmental issues and what kind of solutions they think necessary, feasible and desirable. Local perceptions of the erosion as a natural phenomenon, or as caused by humanmade structures, affect factors such as risk awareness and reliance on engineering solutions. Differing perceptions are often linked to socio-cultural tensions, not least as they exist between locals and holiday house owners on the dune, those with primarily economic interests and those who believe that the existing building structures are the root cause of the problem, interfering with 'nature do[ing] its thing' (Interview, 8).

In discussing the range of opinions on the East Beach erosion issue currently existing in Port Fairy, the following analysis draws out underlying beliefs as revealed through the interviews.

When I was boy [in the 1950s] the only access to the East Beach was close to the little East Beach store. The Surf Club was adjacent to where the toilet block is now, at the car park. There were dunes to the south of that which rolled onto the water's edge. There was a lot of sand drift in places and drifted over the car park – there were less buildings there.[...]. There were very few houses there and the dunes moved, as all dunes do, the wind blew from the west, pushed them down, blew from the east, pushed them back. That can't happen now because the dunes are bound because of the houses there and bound by the big bitumen car park there. So it no longer happens (Interview, 13).

#### 3.3.4 The erosion on East Beach and the South-West passage-debate

Now, I'm a bit of a sceptic where the weather is changing. I mean it changes all the time, you know, it's cyclic. And whether Co2 and all those things are really causing it, I actually question that. But certainly, we're in a cycle which doesn't lend itself to East Beach, you know, obviously, East Beach is getting eroded away. We've noticed that particularly in the last 10 years, the locals say the sand comes back – and it does come back but I reckon it doesn't come back quite as much each year in winter as it did in the previous year. While rocks are a short term solution – I'm just talking off the top of my head, really, if we don't do anything around there at that sand dune, I reckon it will cut through to the Lough up there. If it does that, God knows what will happen to this river (Interview, 1).

By far the most dominating concern among the respondents was the ongoing and dramatic erosion of the East Beach and particularly the coastal dunes, which many respondents had been observing for years, some of them since their childhood. Local intergenerational knowledge furthermore reports that there used to be up to three consecutive dunes on the East Beach where today only one coastal dune row exists, most of which has been built on, from Battery Hill to the dune adjacent to the undeveloped crown land at the east end of the beach. One resident witnessed a light plane landing on the East Beach in the 1950s and estimated that since then the beach had lost about 150 metres of sand in width (Interview, 16+17). The erosion issue was covered by state wide media particularly in relation to the contested 22-lot subdivision application on the East Beach Dune since 2005, but local concern, as testified by continued coverage in the Moyne Gazette, has not eased after the development application has been rejected (Pendergast, 2011b).

The progressive erosion is being monitored very closely by Port Fairy residents and was described to the researcher in much detail by almost every single respondent. The interviews, as well as the PFWG led Changing Coastlines Open Day in Port Fairy in June 2011, showed that residents are generally well informed on the number and, in some instances, the contents of the existing coastal studies into this matter. A wealth of material collected by residents exists in the form of photographic and experiential evidence of the eroding beach and dunes.

I think it was in 2005 from recollection, the whole face of the dune just sort of slipped down into the sea and nothing had happened. And from that time, there has been, I would say, metres lost every year. This year it's been, 8 to 10 metres of dune depth...[...] So I went out there regularly and we took a lot of photographs and I observed that carefully (Interview, 9).

Well, I've observed the sand dunes washing down, which was just after the last big storm that we've had, which is after you guys were here [the Coastal Change Open Day in June]. There were big waves that we had and we got some video footage of the sand falling down. On the far east, sort of heading down towards Killarney. Or what they call the tip area (Interview, 8).

When talking about the possible causes of the East Beach erosion, the interview participants often drew comparisons to the building of the port of Portland, about 80 kilometres west of Port Fairy. In

the 1960s, Portland extended its existing harbour structures to open its port to commercial shipping, but, as a result of changed ocean currents, lost its surrounding beaches and the coastline of the Dutton Way to rapid erosion.

[T]here's lots of houses along that stretch of coastline [Dutton Way], well, used to be and there was a lovely beach there and it was a really popular holiday destination for people [...] But what happened when that port was built, was that Dutton Way started collapsing, and they had to line it with rocks on the edge of the coast. So the people who now live there look onto rock and sea and there's no beach. And there's no doubt that happened because they built the port of Portland. So some people think that the reason we've got the causeway here is the reason East Beach is eroding (Interview, 20)

I don't think they [Department of Sustainability and Environment (DSE) and Moyne Shire Council] understand why the causeway was put there and the man-made intrusion has disrupted the natural balance in Port Fairy (local historian Marten Syme, cited in The Standard, 1 October 2010, Pendergast, 2011b).

Some Port Fairy residents suspect the so-called river training walls (built in 1873 according to a local source) at the Moyne's estuary of having a similar effect on the East Beach and dunes. A particular point of contention is the causeway closing off the South-West passage between Griffiths Island and the estuary. One faction in the community argues that the building of the causeway affected the original engineering design of the harbour walls, which reportedly used the natural longshore drift to prevent silting up of the river mouth while simultaneously transporting sands that replenished the East Beach. These sands, it is believed, are now deposited around the island and further prevented from reaching the beach by the training walls. There is passionate support in this faction, particularly represented by the Friends of Griffiths Island, to open the passage in order to restore the 'natural' drift of sands around the island.

While local fishermen were originally proponents of opening the passage (it was indeed opened partially for a brief period post World War II when unknown locals detonated a hole into the causeway under the cover of night), most people living on the river and those using it commercially or recreationally today, strongly oppose an opening for its unpredictable impacts on the river, such as silting up, reduced navigability and increased risk of flooding during high tides and storm surges. To date, this faction argues, no convincing evidence of the benefits an opening would have for East Beach has been presented. Both factions agree that the long-term effects of an opening are highly uncertain. Proponents of the opening, however, consider it a cost-effective and practical experiment that could be relatively easily reversed if it produced undesired outcomes. They agree that close and ongoing monitoring of the sand flow and beach development would be required, perhaps over a decade or longer. Others still remain unconvinced of the benefits of either opening or closing the passage. The debate is of central importance in town. During the conversations with Port Fairy residents the social researcher was presented with many thoughtful suggestions on how this issue could be resolved, including the construction of a bridge allowing underway water flow, and that of a weir or lock, which could be closed according to circumstances to prevent river flooding.

In relation to the East Beach erosion, suggestions included the immediate restoration and extension of the rock wall at the foot of the dune – a solution geared primarily at protecting the houses – or the construction of an artificial reef in the bay to dissipate wave power. Previous suggestions, made in the East Beach Coastal Erosion, Engineering and Feasibility Study (Aurecon, 2010), to deposit sand dredged from Lighthouse Beach on Griffiths Island and the Pudney Grounds met with scepticism as to their replenishing effect on the East Beach and were opposed by the Friends of Griffiths Island as dredging would destroy the bird habitat established on Lighthouse Beach. While they are united by their concern for the disappearing beach and eroding dunes, Port Fairy residents are also divided by their passionate views and opinions in regard to possible solutions to the problem.

So there are two schools of thought in terms of how we solve the problem: there's open the passage, it'll be panacea and it'll solve everything and there's another one which I think is a bit more pragmatic and it's the one that I subscribe to: put some bloody rocks down there –

it's ugly, in an ideal world you wouldn't do that. [...] [At Dutton Way] they put in this rock wall, which is ugly, absolutely ugly, but it solved the problem. That would be the evidence that I would suggest. It bears an example of something that works but it's not pretty. The concern with the passage and look, there's a couple of agendas running with the passage, be aware of it. There are people who philosophically want it opened (Interview, 13).

Another point to be made here is the fact that there seems to be an emphasis on the importance of human-made structures, in particular the hope some community members invest in a protective rock seawall along the foot of the East Beach dunes. The community perception of being protected by the seawall, however, as it was pointed out in the East Beach Coastal Erosion Engineering and Feasibility Study Peer Review (Aurecon, 2010), is unfounded. By contrast, other community responses reflected a belief that adapting to environmental changes implies a more responsive, pragmatic and respectful interaction with nature's forces, as they believed that ultimately 'nature will override what we do anyway' (Interview, 14), and that 'adapting' essentially meant 'to be smart' and 'work with' nature (Interview, 2). Ultimately, nature cannot be controlled by human beings, as one respondent expressed:

Yeah, no good being like King Canute, commanding it [the sea] to go back... (Interview, 16+17)<sup>6</sup>

The extensive debate around the passage and the wealth of ideas relating to it can only be touched upon here. However, it illustrates a number of issues relevant to the purpose of this study to inform local adaptation and community engagement strategies. Both sides of the debate are founded on individual and collective observations, knowledge(s) and alliances, a fact that needs to be acknowledged for successful government communication with the community. Similarly, the opposing factions are suspicious of each other's hidden agendas, believing that individual vested interests may stand in the way of the common good and considerations for the future of Port Fairy.

In light of these complexities, the situation could be understood as a 'wicked problem' (Ison, 2008; Rittell and Webber, 1973). Wicked problems are 'situations that are contested, difficult to bound [i.e. on geographical, temporal and impact scales], involving many stakeholders with socio-technical features' (Ison et al., 2012). It is unlikely that a wicked problem such as the passage debate can be resolved by simply obtaining more information, especially as reliable information may not be available under the conditions of uncertainty in regard to future climate change impacts. Social learning approaches and purposefully designed deliberative processes, as Ison at al. (2007) suggest, can facilitate approaches that involve experimenting and learning together.

**Summary 2**: Port Fairy residents are acutely aware of local environmental changes, in particular the eroding beaches and dunes. There is a tendency to believe that this is caused by human-made structures, such as the South-West causeway and the river training walls. Local opinion on how to address the issue is divided into several conflicting factions, including those favouring or opposing an opening of the passage and those trusting in engineering solutions such as a protective seawall. The situation can be described as a 'wicked problem' whereby social, environmental and techno-structural factors interact, producing a potentially difficult situation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> "Let all men know how empty and worthless is the power of kings. For there is none worthy of the name but God, whom heaven, earth and sea obey". So spoke King Canute the Great [†1035], the legend says, seated on his throne on the seashore, waves lapping round his feet. Canute had learned that his flattering courtiers claimed he was "So great, he could command the tides of the sea to go back". Now Canute was not only a religious man, but also a clever politician. He knew his limitations - even if his courtiers did not - so he had his throne carried to the seashore and sat on it as the tide came in, commanding the waves to advance no further. When they didn't, he had made his point that, though the deeds of kings might appear 'great' in the minds of men, they were as nothing in the face of God's power.' (Written for The Viking Network by Barrie Markham Rhodes, http://www.viking.no/e/people/e-knud.htm, accessed 16 September 2011).

#### 3.3.5 Knowledge and local identity

I went back to Cornwall, which is where my father's family is from and my mother's family as well, further back, and I remember feeling like, a sense, and I know it sounds romantic, but a sense of coming home. There was a real familiarity with the land. And I think what it was, was the harshness of the coastline and I could understand now when my grandfather came here, how he must have felt a sense of familiarity, that this is an ok place to settle because it's very rugged. And I suppose, having grown up in a fishing environment, you know, my husband being a fisherman and my mother's family, you grow to have a real respect for the sea. I just think we're at the mercy of – so there is that real respect. And I mean, personally [...] I have a real pull to the sea and a lot of my writing that I do [...] has a real sea sense to it. Not that you would see that immediately, but even the way, the rhythm that I would write in, it seems to have this kind of, I don't know, it's like a lulling, it's just that movement that I associate with the ocean and that's not something that I do, [or] I know I'm doing, it's just something that seems to happen (Interview, 11).

Their environment is of central importance to the residents of Port Fairy. The intimate knowledge of the land- and seascapes are an essential part of the local identity. This sense of belonging has a strong emotional force and is the source of both a belief in the deep value of local knowledge and a sense of responsibility for the land and future generations in Port Fairy.

When we live here, in a sense, we're the custodians of this land. We need to play an informed part in the future of this land and in the future of this village. And if we don't get it right, then that's on our shoulders. In history to come we will be the ones responsible for the damage or responsible for maintaining a beautiful place (Interview, 11).

In keeping with a more general national narrative of place, whereby living with extreme events is perceived as part of being Australian, living with the ocean and its potential dangers is perceived as part of a pragmatic local identity and survival technique in Port Fairy. Over the past generations, this practical interaction with nature meant that the people of Port Fairy adapted to the givens of the local physical geography, as expressed by one respondent who was born in Port Fairy around 1920:

Well, I wouldn't approve of them building out on the beaches. I would've never ever thought that they'd build houses over there [...] Over there, [our?] old house is still there but there was nothing up on the hammocks. At the South Beach, it was never thought that there would be houses but there they built as far out as they possibly can now.

Researcher: So back in the day they wouldn't have thought of building even on the South Beach?

*Nah, no. It'd be cold down there! The water – the wind is straight off the water* (Interview, 15).

Changes in culture and technology are certainly the reasons for changing settlement patterns in Port Fairy. Better insulation and heating systems allow people to build at sites that used to be avoided for their exposure to the elements. One respondent suggested that the East Beach was originally avoided by white settlers as the whale hunters pulled up the carcasses of the whales here. Local Aboriginal people camping on the dunes were another factor of Port Fairy's early cultural geography.

*F*: But before that [the 1970s?], the locals wouldn't think of buying property over there [on the dunes].

*M*: And also they didn't build to the river, they built to the road. And all on the river the backyards of houses between here and the mouth [laughs].

*F:* Yes, it's only in more recent years that people have started to look at the river as something attractive (Interview, 6+7).

While the river and the ocean used to be the often dangerous, daily work environments, or in the case of the river, were used for fishing waste disposal (Interview, 21 and 1), the focus today, and for many more recently arrived residents, is on leisure and recreation. River and ocean are now mainly perceived as something to look at and enjoy. It can be suggested that these different perceptions, too, are what separates the locals from the non-locals and for some, acceptance of the local environmental conditions is just a matter of a place-based 'common sense'. The kind of knowledge described here has been called 'situated knowledge' by science philosophers who place it alongside traditional notions of scientific objectivity (Haraway, 1991). The term expresses the contextual, embodied, physically involved nature of local experience and knowledge, which is shaped by specific technological and social environments. As this kind of knowledge is based in experience, it is never 'finished', but ongoing, flexibly reacting to changed circumstances.

[T]here's one camp that'll say, well, they should never have built on the dunes in the first place, and perhaps they should never have built on the dunes in the first place [...] and if you think about it, common sense says, how could you even think about building a structure on a dune (Interview, 11)

*F*: I don't wanna live on the beach. And I think it's only become a trendy thing. I mean noone, when my grandmother lived over there, no-one wanted to live on the East Beach...this coastal thing's just become a...

M: Yeah, it was considered unstable...

*F:* This coastal living has just become the trend in the last 20 years ... [...] Yeah, we worry about that. But, uh, we don't live there – in my young days all my family came from the East Beach. [But] they certainly didn't live on the dunes like they do now, they lived on the roadway area (Interview, 16+17).

Would I wanna live there [on the East Beach]? Or would I buy a property there? No, I wouldn't. But not just because [I can't afford it]. I just don't like the idea, living on a sand dune, just right next to the beach, even if humans hadn't changed the Co2 levels, there would be like, to me those sand dunes would sort of move and change naturally anyway over years. So I would be a bit dubious about being, building on there... for that reason (Interview, 8).

Researcher: Would you want to live or build there on the dune?

#### M: Not especially, I don't think.

F: Mainly because [he's] a great gardener and the sand isn't a great...

*M*: I knew a chap who had a house up there, between, say Battery Hill and the car bridge for quite a number of years and he said, at various times of the year, mostly during the summer, you get South-East storms that blow in and burnt the leaves of the [...] it's a coastal plant that runs right across, so it burnt that with the salt and the wind you couldn't see in it, caked with salt. So why would you want to live there for a couple of million when you can drive up and 'ah, isn't it lovely today!' And you don't have to put up with all of that (Interview, 16+17).

In the past, observing the coast for most of my life – because I have always been a coastal person, and a beach person – what dunes do, and I can show you right around the coastline, the sea will come in and you get that drop off and it'll collapse and then, if you don't get a lot of high seas the wind slowly softens it down (Interview, 13).

**Summary 3**: Intimate knowledge of Port Fairy and surrounds is an important part of local and individual identity. It was not considered an entirely 'rational' knowledge by respondents, yet it was trusted for its foundations in experience and 'common sense'.

Local knowledge is situated knowledge and can therefore be considered 'adaptive' to place. Local adaptation options considered by respondents ranged from a variety of engineering solutions, to 'working with nature' and the retreat from potentially hazardous sites.

#### 3.3.6 Knowledge and trust

Before we came here, we went and we checked out our block of land and it was on Model Lane and it was in the middle of winter and there'd been a big fall of rain and we saw that the Moyne River had come about three quarters of the way up the paddock that we now own. [...]

And so I actually counted the wooden fence posts down the paddock to see where the water had come to and then enquired with the neighbours next door. In fact the neighbour the next door was the fella who'd built it. So he's been living there forever and was very aware of the rise and fall and the drought and all sorts of things [...] (Interview, 4).

Well, I think when you live in a place, you get a feel for the environment, the place, a sense of the place you live in. You feel it in your gut, you know some things, without understanding why you know. And it takes, you have to live in a place or spend a lot of time there before you get that. You can't come to a place, look at it and go away and have an understanding (Interview, 10).

The pro-active involvement of local residents in monitoring the beach and its changes certainly arises from their concern over what seems to be an irreversibly receding beach and dune area. Being personally involved in observing and potentially preventing damaging change locally, for example through assisting the Friends of Griffiths Island revegetation efforts (Interview, 5), helped to counteract the sense of abstractness and powerlessness people often describe in the face of global climate change debates. While this local commitment is certainly part of people's identification with 'their place' in Port Fairy, it is also driven by a lack of trust in studies conducted by external consultancies as well as by delayed implementation of subsequent actions. While a trust in scientists could be observed in regard to the general discussion on climate change, this trust did not wholly apply in the context of local changes and potential solutions.

[T]he other thing that I'm concerned with and that I hope they're doing, although we don't have too many old folk left in this area, are they consulting the people who've lived here the longest? Are they consulting the fishermen who've worked these waters for years and years, if not generations of..? They're the people they need to be talking to as well. These are the people who are hands-on, you know, they're there. I don't know, are they talking to those people? (Interview, 11)

Local and intergenerational knowledge is valued very highly by Port Fairy residents as it is an important expression of their belonging to place. In some instances its authority may be perceived as higher and more reliable, or at least as indispensable in complementing scientific and engineering assessments conducted by 'outsiders' lacking intimate knowledge of Port Fairy's environment. Issues of trust and local knowledge authority may be linked to a suspicion of 'outsiders' working in the interest of an external developer or that external experts may not understand local conditions, due to not spending enough time in Port Fairy or ignoring local expertise. For example, some community members at the Port Fairy Community Coastal Challenge meeting claimed that vital information pertaining to the East Beach, and related issues, was being withheld from them (Participant observation notes, 2011).

Local knowledge, the sense of belonging and the community's perceived responsibility for the locality of Port Fairy are of central importance for the sense of an enfranchised local identity. This importance must be emphasised for policy and practice considerations, particularly when engaging the community around adaptation measures.

[T]he DSE did what they could but [...] they finally finished up with a coastal engineer from Queensland. And I just don't think that that fellow had the expertise for the local environment and the understanding for the local environment. [...] I mean, there's no particular perception that the sand, for instance, in Port Fairy, is quite exceptional in that it's very, very fine sand. And highly likely to be mobile in water. Therefore you haven't got the resistance of heavy silicate sands that actually sort of sit together and hold or bind [...] this stuff just gets carried away... (Interview, 9)

But hang on a minute, you know, everybody is entitled to an opinion and as I said to you, I hope we don't just listen to the opinion of somebody who has so many letters after their name that we go, this is it. No offense to that person who has all those letters after their name... [laughs] Yeah, you need to have been here and lived here to be a part of it as well. I mean, not that that doesn't make (sic) you the expert but it gives you some right to be part of the decision-making (Interview, 11).

You know, it is dramatic out there, though. I've spent a lot of time out there, both because I presented evidence at this panel and did a lot of work because what worried me was that again, it was being dominated by, naturally, QCs from Melbourne and experts who lived in Melbourne, who'd come down and spend a couple of days down here and take their evidence back and then spout this, and to me, I thought, we were just gonna be steamrolled by all these so-called experts, who were there, theoretically to help the panel but in most cases they were arguing the book of the developer... (Interview, 9).

Another related concern is that local and state government authorities may not have sufficient capacity to appropriately interpret scientific information and that decisions are therefore delayed or based on the misinterpretation of data.

The tendency, I think, of people is to take it at face value, the advice that the experts give. That puts the experts in a very difficult position because they understand that they're being wholly relied upon and they have to have huge amounts of insurance, they have to word their reporting cleverly so if there is any mistake and it falls back on them, they can go, ah, it was said like this, which can be interpreted in this or in that way and we can get out of it that way. So you know, the lack of government expertise to interpret the information they're given by their expert advisers, paid expert advisers who have a vested interest in the information they're producing and they have a reputation to safeguard and that sort of thing, the whole situation is compromised (Interview, 10).

Finally, considerable and mounting frustration that this knowledge is not feeding directly into urgently needed action on the beach speaks through the following quotes:

All this money has been spent on studies and reports and all but nothing has happened, we still have no answers! (Participant observation notes, 2011)

We don't need a study to tell us that unless something is done about one particular section of the beach adjacent to the old tip site there could be a catastrophe of monumental proportions. All we have to do is walk along the beach with our eyes open (Editorial, The Standard, 29 January 2011, Pendergast, 2011b).

**Summary 4**: Trust in local knowledge is strong. External knowledge may be distrusted, in particular where local knowledge is not consulted. While there is some local consensus that more data are needed to effectively address the erosion, lack of direct action following previous studies has led to a community perception that money has been wasted on inaccurate or irrelevant studies and a loss of trust in governing institutions.

#### 3.3.7 Knowledge and communication

We need to sit down and have a good discussion, I feel that people haven't had enough time to air their opinions (Participant observation notes, 2011).

The erosion at East Beach is the 'talk of the town' and the reason for the recent establishment of the Port Fairy Community Coastal Challenge group, which brings together those concerned about the issue, regardless of their standpoint in the passage debate. The group endeavours to be a

forum for the exchange of different knowledge(s) and opinions in order to present the community's perspective and signal their readiness for action to local and state governments. The importance of this and similar groups for local dynamics and morale is significant and should not be underestimated. Community debate is one of the central drivers of local decision-making processes and many community members feel that the opportunity for exchange and discussion as the basis of informed opinions has been missing to date.

[I]t's about having that discussion. [...] We gotta sit down and say, ok, what is the risk? The risk is East Beach. Is the risk purely a cosmetic risk, is it an economic risk, is it an ecological risk. How do we actually assess that? And then once it's assessed, what do we do emotionally, economically, environmentally, to address that risk. I honestly believe we haven't done that kind of thinking or discussing here. With all due respect for the science and a whole lot of work is going on, and a hell of lot been done, there's no doubt about that. But what's the outcome that we want? (Interview, 14)

Some respondents also expressed the hope that improved communication structures and knowledge exchange may enable existing factions in the community to better understand and reconcile opposing standpoints. This was further emphasised in the follow-up workshop with participants. However, the inaugural meeting of the Port Fairy Community Coastal Challenge group (PFCCC) demonstrated the importance of leadership providing structures that facilitate such complex and potentially conflict-laden discussions. Attendees the researcher spoke to after the meeting felt that valuable momentum had been lost due to the meeting's lack of planning and structure. This first meeting, some also felt, was dominated by spokespeople of one particular faction. This, and the sense expressed by some respondents that 'another committee' (Interview, 3, 16+17) would have to face similar institutional challenges as already existing community groups dedicated to instigating change seemed to discourage further involvement for some participants and led to a much lower attendance rate in the following meeting.

Aspiring to be the 'ears and eyes' (Workshop participant notes, 2011) and perhaps the voice of the community, the PFCCC strives for neutrality on particular issues such as the passage debate. Rather, the group aims to consolidate community based views about best coastal and river management options to facilitate community interaction with government authorities, to open and maintain lines of discussion for informed participation in decision-making. Being 'part of the solution' is the group's central aim (PFCCC Statement of Purpose, 2011).

So I think from the groups in town here, there's two minorities, one for and one against or whatever. And I think that each has got deeply credible positions but not convincing positions, if you know what I mean. So that's where I think that the community, or the communities, need to have time to sit down and just talk it through. [...] [L]et's put all the cards on the table and have a good talk about it. But accepting that if I can't accept your position, then I'm not an idiot... [laughs]. Because that's not the case, there are some very intelligent, non-idiotic people around who might have a different view to me. And my concern is that we haven't had... and the display we had at Seacombe House [the Port Fairy Open Day] – well, that's not a discussion, that's a demonstration, that's information. And I actually looked around all the data there and thought it was interesting and I'd like to see some more. [...] I think it's important that we are allowed to have the discussion as a – I say community – but also as a culture. Because the culture we're having now is driven by media [...] and we don't' have the time to think things through. And that's detrimental to our culture, and detrimental to our communities. That's where I'm at with this issue around here (Interview, 14).

## 3.3.8 Knowledge and the role of local government

When asked about their expectations of local government, respondents generally acknowledged that,

[T]here is 'only a certain amount [of things] that councils can literally do' (Interview, 2).

I think in principal the Shire aren't too bad, I mean there are certain things that I like that they don't do or that they do do, but by and large I think they're really governed by grants they can get, again, it's political. There's a group that lobbies harder than some others (Interview, 1).

Most respondents saw the role of Moyne Shire Council in facilitating knowledge-making, communication and action through the provision of necessary structures. For example, one respondent told of a regular, now discontinued, meeting organised by the Council.

I used to attend meetings which the Shire arranged for skippers of boats. Now, they don't do it anymore for some reason... and we could go along and air our grievances if we had any or any suggestions we might have. It was quite a good meeting. That's stopped. But there used to be an old chap, he was an engineer, I think, he used to come to all meetings, and he used to tell us, we talked about all kinds of things, he'd tell us, "The problem with Port Fairy is the passage. The passage should be opened" (Interview, 1).

Among the things residents expected from Council were the provision of sustainable infrastructures, such as recycling bins, water tanks and insulation, and education and information on environmental risks and corresponding regulations. Governments, as one respondent said, needed to protect people against buying real estate on potentially unsafe land.

And that's where councils and governments, I think, have a role in... protecting people against opportunism. And for these guys here, who might have properties worth 2 or 3 million dollars, that, if you have a real sea height change, aren't gonna be worth that. That's true all around coastal Australia, people have been opportunistic and have lovely places on the edge of the sea... (Interview, 2).

On the other hand, respondents also saw a danger in encouraging an overly paternalistic, topdown view of government as this would lead to a number of problems, including an 'over-the-top bureaucracy' (Interview, 21) and the deferral of private risk.

I think [...] in protecting a community from the effects of changes, everyone's gotta take a role in it. These houses along the river front are very pretty, they're nice to be in. At the time the houses were built, they knew that it was on the edge of the river, and you know, at times you've only 50 centimetres above the river height. So there's sort of gotta be a bit of an individual responsibility in it (Interview, 2).

The tendency to rely on engineering solutions and government interventions, some of the interview responses seemed to suggest, is interlinked with a view of nature as ultimately controllable by human activity. By contrast, long-term locals or respondents who used the river and ocean professionally or recreationally and therefore had physically experienced the ocean's forces, seemed more ready to accept a level of unpredictability of natural events. Because 'nature changes all the time' (Interview, 2, 5, 13 and others), there was also an understanding that adapting and protecting cannot produce final outcome solutions but need to be thought of in terms of process.

For me, the quickest and probably the cheapest solution is to put a decent rock wall in there. Along the beach edge itself. They need to be put down probably, now they look like they've just been tipped off the backs of a truck by the look of it. I think they need to be placed and to be monitored. It will require ongoing work, for as long as there's human existence, I suspect.[...] And forces of nature, the amount of swell that, it's more dissipated waves, that surge in the passage, well, they'll lift rocks up and put them on the road there. There are instances of that all the time. So the forces of the ocean are just enormous (Interview, 13).

Talking about the Port Fairy floods of 1946, which inundated large parts of the town for many days and claimed several lives (Interview, 15), one respondent pointed out that there was a tendency for people to 'look at bigger things [the flood/ climate change] and forget the little things [causes of disaster in the immediate environment]' (Interview, 21). In the case of the 1946 floods, local story

has it that in addition to poor drainage and the unfortunate concurrence of heavy rainfalls and high tides, vital drainages were, by local oversight, blocked by tree debris. In this context, the respondent warned against a false sense of security and complacency:

It's gonna happen again, it could happen anywhere, we can't protect ourselves from everything. [...] Government regulation can just be too much, I mean, fires and floods, they just happen. It's a Mother Nature thing. [...] The East Beachers tend to defer responsibility to Council – they knew the risk when they built on the dunes but what can the Council do? [...] People should respect nature more, you never know what's gonna happen (Interview, 21).

We're on the edge of the Southern Ocean, we're gonna get storms and they can be absolutely fantastic! [...] [B]eing on the edge of the Southern Ocean when a good storm comes through, it's humbling (Interview, 2).

Nature, this understanding speaks through many of the interviews, cannot be controlled. Long-term government planning, while necessary, does not replace the local perspective and alertness of people on the ground. Responses gathered by the researcher from interviews with locals and at the Port Fairy Community Coastal Challenge meeting suggest that there is some frustration over the fact that people built on the East Beach dunes against better common sense and 'now expect Council and State Government to take care of it' (Participant observation notes, 2011). Several respondents expressed a frustration about the 'nanny state' (Interview, 16+17) – as represented by government regulations designed to prevent potential liability and litigation issues, and which they felt unduly relieved people of their responsibilities, preventing them from 'owning' risks. The discussion between some of the interview participants at the follow-up meeting organised by the researchers brought another the insight to the fore: taking individual and collective responsibility for actions or lack of actions was seen as a way of proactive self-empowerment (Workshop participant notes, 2011).

I would love for governments to legislate that you're responsible for own self and you can't sue someone if you tripped on something. You know YOU tripped! (Interview, 16+17)

And very few people put their hands up and say, look, we've got this wrong. Not just with climate but with anything. Most people look at who they can blame. And that's across the board – look at public liability and the ridiculous state that's in. Surely it's your own responsibility if you trip over a rock or something...well, anyway (Interview, 13).

The question of how to foster 'private ownership of risk' in local communities, on the other hand, is also an important question for community planners and policy makers, revealing a complex dynamic between individual, collective and governmental understandings of roles and responsibilities. This complexity may be based in mutually generated expectations. For example, members of the community articulated their frustration about the sense that local and state governments underestimate the local capacity to understand and act on changes and for this and other political reasons act as self-appointed 'gate keepers' of information.

In relation to this, another important point brought up at the follow-up workshop pertained to the loss of information in the hands of state and local government due to changes in staff and departmental responsibilities (Workshop participant notes, 2011). In some cases, as several workshop participants said, years of data collection were lost and had to be regained leading to a sense of powerlessness and frustration in the community. How such knowledge was used; 'where it goes' and how it could be better preserved and 'localised', for example, by sharing it with the community so that it could become part of existing local knowledge; and how it could be used to 'better educate ourselves and government' (Workshop participant notes, 2011) were central questions of this discussion. In particular, the researcher's interpretation of interview responses that 'local knowledge was considered adaptive' resonated strongly with some of the participants. Expanding and preserving this knowledge in the community and towards urgently needed action was one of the central concerns surfaced by discussions in this follow-up event.

I suppose, to a large extent, it's knowing what's going on and making our voices heard and if some really dumb ideas come along, of making sure that you can try [to] bring some sense... [to it] (Interview, 2).

*M*: [I] feel a bit powerless... It's a bit like [inaudible]. We can just see this process before our eyes and...

*F:* And nobody seems to... We've been going to meetings probably for twenty years! And nobody seems to want to bite the bullet and do anything about it, I think (Interview, 16+17).

And government's assumption that [...] as a community we're not intelligent enough to understand the difficult things. We just don't have the intelligence. I so much object to that. Okay, some people are less clever than other people. But everybody has a fantastic brain in their head. Even the [...] least bright among us is capable of understanding very, very complex issues in their own unique way. And yes, and that needs to be recognised in the way that communities are managed. We have to acknowledge the intelligence of the community rather than assume the lack of it (Interview, 10).

Practices of adaptation to environmental change and associated decision-making processes begin with the making of knowledge but also involve a number of other, socio-cultural and individual issues, such as the question of who or what is the source of knowledge and how this knowledge is communicated. For example, in climate change and adaptation contexts to date, scientific environmental knowledge has tended to be prioritised over local or so-called non-expert knowledge. This is problematic in a number of ways because it:

- Leaves untapped valuable local, long-term observational and traditional knowledge(s);
- Creates a language and concepts that are exclusive of lay or non-expert knowledge(s);
- Creates issues of trust and credibility due to who the 'carriers' of knowledge are, such as the media, outside scientific or engineering experts or consultancies with little understanding of local socio-environmental contexts, and their actual or suspected, underlying economic or political agendas;
- Has a tendency to take away local authority and diminishes opportunities of local participation in decision-making.

Due to their high level of involvement in local issues, the community is well informed about most environmental and planning issues in Port Fairy. However, the complexity of interactions between human-made structures and the physical environment means that new information alone is not a sufficient recipe for action. It involves a number of communication and decision-making processes, shaped by opposing opinions and factions in the community, as well as by a variety of organisational structures and institutional players. Decision-making for adaptive behaviour will depend on a number of factors, including whether changes are viewed as effects of so-called natural cycles, assuming a certain predictability of their scale (i.e. local, temporal, expected level of severity) or whether they are seen as influenced by global climatic changes, which produce an amount of uncertainty in regards to how predictable they are. Other, related factors might include whether an adaptive solution is seen as a final outcome or whether it is understood as a process of ongoing adapting. From an adaptation point of view, these factors can potentially aid or constrain the community's ability to act in adaptive ways.

This chapter focused on perceptions of local environmental changes in Port Fairy and what the community in Port Fairy considers as their particular needs and issues in regard to these changes and corresponding actions. Understanding the community's point of view is an important policy-relevant element of engaging communities with current or projected environmental impacts, and in order to build and strengthen their capacity to adapt to change. In particular, it is suggested that such an understanding can inform locally meaningful policies and social and organisational structures.

**Summary 5**: Good communication between factions of the community and government authorities is central to knowledge exchange, learning and the building of mutual trust. Underlying beliefs and socio-cultural perceptions need to be discussed, reflected and tested in regards to their viability. For example, this includes potentially accepting the limits of human control over natural processes. Clarification of mutual expectations, roles and responsibilities between members of the community and government authorities is needed. Significantly, there was a view that community voices were not given enough space for their articulation. Deliberative processes and local influence on decision making and implementation were experienced as

## 3.4 Determinants of adaptive capacity in Port Fairy

#### 3.4.1 What is adaptive capacity?

Adaptive capacity is an important concept for adaptation planning. Alternative terms used in the adaptation literature are 'coping capacity' (Turner et al., 2003) and 'capacity of response' (Gallopin, 2003). Adaptive capacity is strongly related to the concepts of vulnerability and resilience. However, the meanings and foci of these three concepts differ greatly across common parlance, the social and natural science disciplines and in policy and adaptation planning, frequently hindering productive collaboration and communication (Fünfgeld and McEvoy, 2011; Gallopin, 2006). In any such collaboration it is therefore imperative that all members reflect upon the diverse meanings given to operative concepts.

In the following, definitions of vulnerability, resilience and adaptive capacity commonly used in climate adaptation contexts will be introduced briefly. They are then discussed in relation to local perceptions and conditions in Port Fairy, with the aim of contributing to policy-relevant understandings of what makes people on the ground vulnerable, adaptive and resilient.

#### Vulnerability

[L]ovely homes have been built there [on the dunes] but they're not homes that can be shifted (Interview, 15).

For the context of climate change adaptation in coupled human-environment systems, the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) definition of vulnerability is the most commonly applied:

[Vulnerability is] the degree to which a system is susceptible to, or unable to cope with, adverse effects of climate change, including climate variability and extremes. Vulnerability is a function of the character, magnitude, and rate of climate variation to which a system is exposed, its sensitivity, and its adaptive capacity (McCarthy et al., 2001).

In practical terms, the actual aspects of vulnerability differ according to the nature of the system at hand, or as Fünfgeld and McEvoy (2011, p. 28) explain it, according to the practical interests and needs as constructed by its users:

For example, a local public health care system may be described as 'vulnerable' to the climate change impact of heat waves due to the large proportion of elderly people with limited mobility; urban parks, gardens and green space corridors may be described as a system with limited adaptive capacity to a reduction in average rainfall and more frequent extreme temperatures, and so on.

In defining social vulnerability, the emphasis has mostly been on socio-economic perspectives throughout the adaptation literatures, to determine which population groups are most vulnerable to climate change impacts (Adger, 2006). Although it is commonly assumed that social vulnerability is

an effect of geographical and socio-economic inequalities, Waters et al.'s (2010) recent study of a Victorian community shows that the specific assumption, 'low socio-economic status equals high social and biophysical vulnerability', is not necessarily applicable in the same way and in all contexts in Australia.

Similarly in Port Fairy, dune living is affordable to the affluent. High real estate values and the fact that many residents are retirees make this group potentially more vulnerable (in an economic sense) than other town residents. However, in addition to age and socio-economic status, this geographical distribution of vulnerability is influenced by individual and cultural factors as well.

So flooding all along there [the Belfast Lough] from the river is already a big problem and with the breaching of the dune, this was identified as a possible disaster scenario, how are you gonna get off East Beach and of course a lot of the people that live there are ... people that would need some help. [...] Because they're elderly and infirm, so a lot of seachangers... So we have a vulnerable community over there (Interview, 10).

Aw, low lying areas like this, I'd be like, whoa, just have to build somewhere else. That's, you know, depending on how much money people want to spend on trying to keep something. And I know a lot of people [who] would want to but it might be just, you might find that it's not viable. [...] Well, I'm renting this anyway, I'm not a landowner, so...so that's probably why I'm probably less concerned about it. Than other people might be... (Interview, 8).

It is suggested that exposure to risk in Port Fairy is also connected to factors such as intergenerational connection to place and local, or situated knowledge. For example, some long-term locals inherited family property located within the boundaries of Port Fairy's previous 'cultural geography', i.e. not too close to the ocean or the river. Having experienced the potential dangers of river and ocean, or knowing of them via earlier generations, may lead people to interact more cautiously with the 'forces of nature'. By contrast, unless they experience them personally, such dangers may appear as theoretical and intangible to holiday-makers and sea-changers attracted by Port Fairy's recreational values. As many respondents expressed, it can be hard to fully comprehend the implications of merely abstract, intangible information.

You know, I can't imagine that the sea, the beach coming up to here (Interview, 8).

And the roar! [of the 1946 floods] Oh, the roar I could never forget (Interview, 15).

Local perceptions of vulnerability may differ from more conventional definitions involving hazard exposure and the concept of sensitivity. Existing coping mechanisms may further modify individual perceptions of vulnerability. The majority of respondents felt safe from flooding, irrespective of where they lived in Port Fairy. While it was not within the scope of this social research to make vulnerability assessments of individual properties in Port Fairy, local flood studies confirm that parts of the town would be isolated in the case of a flood and have in fact often been in the recent past (Glenelg-Hopkins CMA, 2010). Individual perceptions in the community of their vulnerability to environmental impacts should therefore be tested for their validity as these perceptions be can be based in self-protective psychological mechanisms such as denying or simply ignoring a threat and therefore lead to increased vulnerability (Harries, 2008).

There'd been a bit of a flood study happen before the flood that happened the year before, so that was probably 2009. And the results of the flood study had been that we're all fine and safe on Model Lane [land along the Lough], our envelopes are all ok, we shouldn't get flooded, so then all the blocks of land went for sale and they'd been selling up but it was very interesting to see when the flood came, the swelling of the river at the Moyne near the bridge at Killarney, there's a house that's down on Lydia street that was just inundated with water! And I thought, God Almighty! That house has been there for, I don't know, maybe 60, 70 years or something. I spoke to the people, and they said, yeah, it was a big flood and la-di-da... I'd spoken to people who had gone to school, they're like in their, maybe sixties, and they had gone to school past that house and they remembered seeing people

coming out like on a boat from that house to get a bus on the road and if it was too flooded, they just didn't go to school. And that was regular occurrence.

Researcher: So that house got flooded...

...all the time! And yet still people kept buying and living there. I don't know, how old, I don't know how long that family that's living there has been living there, whether it's a generational thing and the house gets passed on, I don't know. But it was an amazing story to hear (Interview, 4).

#### **Resilience**

The concept of resilience and its meaning, usefulness and relevance for policy and practice are possibly even more contested in the literature than that of vulnerability (Fünfgeld and McEvoy, 2011; Gallopin, 2006). Similarly, popular understandings, particularly in the context of rural Australian cultural identity narratives, may equate 'resilience' with 'endurance of' or 'resistance to' environmental stresses (Anderson, 2008; 2009). Thus, the meaning of 'resilience' varies according to the context of the concept's usage and can refer to psychological, social, physical or economic resilience etc. In adaptation policy discourse the notion of resilience is often taken to mean the opposite of vulnerability and used as an affirmative term towards actions such as in the building of 'climate resilient communities'.

Some theorists see a fundamental distinction between vulnerability and resilience, wherein 'vulnerability refers to the capacity to preserve the structure of the system while resilience refers to its capacity to recover from non-structural changes' (Gallopin, 2006, p. 295, emphasis added). Other definitions show further variations in their focus, describing resilience as,

...the ability of a community to resist, absorb, and recover from the effects of hazards in a timely and efficient manner, preserving or restoring its essential basic structures, functions and identity (Dazé et al., 2009, p. 6).

When relating the resilience concept to social processes of climate change adaptation, Fünfgeld and McEvoy (2011) distinguish at least three different meanings as found in the literature:

- Resilience understood as response to disturbance;
- Resilience understood as a system's capacity to self-organise;
- Resilience as the capacity to learn and adapt.

Resilience thinking has its roots in ecology (Holling, 1973). However, in human-environment systems, the key component of resilience, as the discussion shows, is described as the human capacity to respond to change. In this context, resilience approaches generally involve learning from experience, and a community's capacity to self-organise. In light of the present findings and as the quote below illustrates, this socio-cultural perspective on resilience approaches can be expanded by suggesting the importance of psychological and motivational factors, such a sense of belonging, personal responsibility and the ability to act collectively and autonomously if this is needed.

So if we're gonna have a resilient community that means we have to be able to look after ourselves, because everybody is going to be in deep water, so to speak, everyone is going to be in trouble, everything is going to become urgent. And when things are urgent, they're expensive, there isn't any money. Yeah, so, the local knowledge is incredibly valuable, it isn't, it hasn't yet been tapped as a resource and also if people don't engage in trying to solve the problem, they're just going to be frightened and they're going to leave. Whereas if they're a part of the solution, then they will feel more attached to their place. And they'll want to stay and fight it out and make it work. And that's what it's going to take. And we don't want people to leave and we can look after each other. I believe that (Interview, 10).

#### Adaptive capacity

[Adaptive capacity is] the ability of a system to adjust to climate change (including climate variability and extremes), to moderate potential damages, to take advantage of opportunities, or to cope with the consequences (McCarthy et al., 2001).

Gallopin (2006, p. 300), in declaring resilience an important subset of adaptive capacity, summarises two central components of adaptive capacity:

- 1. [adaptive capacity is] the capacity of coupled human-environment systems to be able to maintain or even improve its condition in the face of changes in its environment(s)
- 2. the capacity to improve its condition in relation to its environments even if the latter does not change.

Both components of adaptive capacity stated by Gallopin (2006) imply the principle of improvement of a system relative to its environment or, in coupled society-environment systems, the capacity to learn and adjust components of the societal system to its environment. It is important to emphasise in this context that the state of 'being adapted' to a stable environment is not the same as the 'capacity to adapt' to changes in that environment (Gallopin, 2006). Collins and Ison (2009) accordingly define adaptation to climate change as 'co-evolutionary social learning', whereby a society's knowledge and skill set evolves, in both reactive and anticipatory ways, with changes in the environment. These processes include, but are not limited to, practical local knowledge(s).

*My* background is farming and to survive in that you have to be fairly pragmatic (Interview, 13).

He [my son] runs the farm now, running cattle and sheep [...] He had a lot of feed but eventually, he ran out and had to buy in feed [during the drought]. Some years are good and some are not...so he stores feed for bad years... (Interview, 15).

Various forms of knowledge (including experiential, situated and practical knowledge, or skills) and knowledge exchange are central to the understanding of place and of ongoing learning processes. Yet, as Chapter 3 has demonstrated, a number of additional factors determine knowledge-action trajectories and are therefore important components of adaptive capacity. Adaptive capacity, in simple terms, necessarily involves the capacity to act upon existing and emerging knowledge capital, or as Dazé et al. (2009) summarise:

One of the most important factors shaping the adaptive capacity of individuals, households and communities is their access to and control over natural, human, social, physical, and financial resources' (Dazé et al., 2009, p.5).

Adaptive capacity comprises the capacity to act autonomously, individually as well as collectively, and spontaneously as well as planned. It is therefore linked to a society's institutional arrangements, such as the laws, customs, norms and associated organisations that regulate that society. This includes (a) policies and regulations, (b) commonly accepted but not legally binding rules, and (c) organisations, such as levels of government but also community organisations. Institutional arrangements in turn are based on customs and traditions, and are influenced by prevailing belief and value systems. Such institutional arrangements bear on other aspects of adaptive capacity, including political will, the availability of time, financial and human resources, the as well as structures that allow for or hinder the collective sharing of individual expertise, knowledge and experience (Fünfgeld and McEvoy, 2011).

## 3.4.2 Barriers to and enablers of local adaptive capacity in Port Fairy

I'd help pull rocks out. If you get people physically and morally behind something you can do a lot, I think. Rather than leave it to politicians to procrastinate – if they think there's a will there, they will then act upon it, I believe. God knows, there's been enough will here but they haven't done that... [laughs] other than have report after report (Interview, 16+17).

Based on the interviews with local residents, this section identifies what may potentially help or hinder the community in Port Fairy to adapt to environmental changes. 'Barriers' and 'enablers' of adaptive capacity have been broadly categorised and tabled to facilitate readability. It is important to note that categorisations, by definition, simplify complexity. This means that the categories of enablers or barriers of adaptive capacity listed below may often overlap. We do not subscribe to a strict separation of so-called purely 'rational' or 'irrational' (i.e. subjective, emotional) foundations of decision-making. For example, as changes to the town-scape may affect lifestyles or disrupt individual memories and identity narratives, these aspects will have an influence on decision-making, to an equal or lesser extent as other, economic or safety considerations. As constituents of the community and its interactions with the local environment, individual and collective relationships to place are valid and important factors of adaptive behaviour.

The following sections list barriers and drivers of adaptive capacity in Port Fairy as they emerged from the preliminary analysis. Four broad categories have been established:

- Socio-cultural Factors
- Economic Factors
- Individual, psychological and emotional factors
- Institutional factors (both formal and informal)

The tables list barriers and enablers according to their categorisation. The columns on the left names what has been identified as a barrier, moving to an explanation of why it is considered to be a barrier. The columns on the right list corresponding or relevant enablers that may help to address existing barriers as well as drive adaptive capacity. The chapter closes with a summary of what has been identified as existing community strengths that can enable adaptive capacity.

What is the barrier?	Why is it a barrier?	Enablers
Language/ concepts: Perception of climate change as 'expert field' The language around climate change is scientific, abstract and exclusive 'Climate change' is a politically charged concept that polarises people along value and belief systems 'Language of doom' around environmental changes (global and local)	Diminishes people's ability to form informed opinions and participate in climate debates and actions Leaves untapped so-called 'non-expert' knowledge(s) Weakens credibility of the concept and associated scientific and political debates May lead to feeling of powerless, and react with resignation, denial or fatigue	Strong commitment to local environment/ sustainable practices Good local knowledge base: Observational knowledge, practical, historical and intergenerational experience Local knowledge carriers / 'community champions' speak 'local language', i.e. practical, non-scientific Pragmatic, 'hands on' community attitudes
Conflicting factions in the		Diversity of interests values
community (political economic/ identity factors) For example, the passage debate; 'Irish identity:'	Polarise and hamper decision- making processes	knowledge and skills in the community can be utilised for innovative adaptive actions.
Buildings unsuitable for Australian	May lead to resistance against	
climatic conditions;	adaptive change such as	
---	---	--
	planting trees	
Cultural expectation that positions governments as 'paternal authority' – both community members and levels of government	Deferral of risk and responsibility (community) Caution/ long and bureaucratic decision-making processes (government), which are experienced as inaction by the community.	
Culturally entrenched belief that humans can control nature through engineering solutions Reliance on human built structures for protection	Engineering solutions are often cost intensive May not be reliably safe, or produce unpredictable long- term effects under the conditions of uncertainty in climate change contexts, i.e. produce maladaptive responses	Wealth of historical local traditions/cultures/experiences of living 'at place' and dealing with extremes

Table 1: Socio-cultural factors (including language, values and beliefs)

What is the barrier?	Why is it a barrier?	Enablers
Individual and municipal economic interests Heritage character as tourist drawcard	Conflict with adaptive measures, environmental or safety concerns, for example, unsafe/unsustainable development May prevent planting trees/ retrofitting of buildings	Economic concerns can also be environmental concerns (loss of beach; ocean pollution) and can therefore act to galvanise community factions towards adaptive actions.
Town growth and related planning issues	May increase vulnerability of people and buildings Different interests and concerns can further entrench factions	
Limited financial resources/ autonomy in local government	Long funding application processes delay action Increase work load for local government and hinder decision-making Slow implementation of necessary actions	
Liability issues/ high insurance premiums	Get in the way of smaller community organisations/ volunteer action	Well functioning, community based organisational structures (Community House)

#### Table 2: Economic Factors

What is the barrier?	Why is it a barrier?	Enablers
Lack of trust in external experts and government agencies	Low level acceptance of external expert knowledge and resulting adaptation measures	Broad knowledge and skill base in the community (i.e. resident engineers, flood planners etc.) who know local culture and issues/ speak 'local language'
Lack of belief in personal influence/ community impact on decision- making and action, sense of powerlessness	Deferral of risk and responsibility to governments No motivation to act	Strong culture of volunteerism and personal commitment to local, social and environmental causes Good social and organisational networks
Low level credibility of government action: consultation fatigue, no perceived results, lack of cooperative knowledge exchange between community and government	Creates lack of trust and 'us versus them' mentality (Interview, 10), whereby factions between community and government are potentially entrenched at the cost of	

	collaborative action	
Reluctance to accept changes that may disrupt personal memories and identity narratives	Reluctance to accept adaptive measures with high visibility impact on the town	Strong sense of belonging to place and dedication to preserve Port Fairy and its environment for future generations
Need for feeling secure may lead to denial/ ignoring issues	Belief in human- made/engineering structures – techno-scientific solutions can lead to a false sense of security and low risk perception	
Different perceptions of priorities (i.e. the problem of the landfill site needs to be addressed urgently)	Entrenches factions and delay actions	

Table 3: Individual/psychological/ emotional factors

Lack of facilitated communication/ knowledge exchange in the communityEntrenches local factions and perpetuates misunderstandingsDiversity of knowledge(s), experiences and value systems can contribute to the development of innovative responsesCommunity sense of 'not being heard' by government authoritiesLeaves local knowledge and skills resources untappedDiversity of knowledge(s), experiences and value systems can contribute to the development of innovative responsesLoss of / lack of access to information held by governmentDiminishes sense of nowerlessness, weakening community initiativeExisting local skill sets/ community leaders with leader qualities can help facilitate communicationLack of transparency of information/ communication between governments and community creates 'us versus them' mentalityExisting social and knowledge networks can combine expert and non-expert local knowledge(s) towards innovative solutions/learning processesLack of direct community impact on decisions/actionsCreates sense of powerlessness, deferral of responsibility, denial, fatigue, stifles local initiativeStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLocal government lacks financial and decision-making autonomy from state governmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionLiability/litigation issuesHamper volunteer action processesHamper volunteer action	What is the barrier?	Why is it a barrier?	Enablers
knowledge exchange in the communityperpetuates misunderstandingsexperiences and value systems can contribute to the development of innovative responsesCommunity sense of 'not being heard' by government authoritiesLeaves local knowledge and skills resources untappedSystems can contribute to the development of innovative responsesLoss of / lack of access to information held by governmentDiminishes sense of individual risk and responsibilityExisting local skill sets/ community initiative Diminishes sense of individual risk and responsibilityExisting social and knowledge networks can combine expert and non-expert local knowledge(s) towards innovative solutions/learning processesExisting social and knowledge networks can combine expert and non-expert local knowledge(s) towards innovative solutions/learning processesLack of direct community impact on decisions/actionsCreates sense of powerlessness, deferral of responsibility, denial, fatigue, stifles local initiativeStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLocal government Long, bureaucratic decision- making processes on all levels of GovernmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionStrong local culture of volunteer actionLiability/litigation issuesHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individualHamper volunteer action	Lack of facilitated communication/	Entrenches local factions and	Diversity of knowledge(s),
communitymisunderstandingssystems can contribute to the development of innovative responsesCommunity sense of 'not being heard' by government authoritiesLeaves local knowledge and skills resources untappedExisting local skill sets/ community leaders with leader qualities can help facilitate community initiativeLoss of / lack of access to information held by governmentDiminishes sense of individual risk and responsibilityExisting local skill sets/ community leaders with leader qualities can help facilitate communicationLack of transparency of information/ communication between governments and community creates 'us versus them' mentalityLeads to a lack of trust in government authorities Hinders productive collaborationExisting social and knowledge and non-expert local knowledge(s) towards innovative solutions/learning processesLack of direct community impact on decisions/actionsCreates sense of powerlessness, deferral of responsibility, denial, fatigue, stiffes local initiativeStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLocal government Long, bureaucratic decision- making and implementation processes on all levels of GovernmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionStrong local culture of volunteeristonLiability/litigation issuesHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individualHamper volunteer action	knowledge exchange in the	perpetuates	experiences and value
Community sense of 'not being heard' by government authoritiesLeaves local knowledge and skills resources untappedresponsesLeaves local knowledge and skills resources untappedExisting local skill sets/ community leaders with leader qualities can help facilitate community leaders with leader qualities can help facilitate communicationLack of transparency of information/ communication between governments and community creates 'us versus them' mentalityExisting social and knowledge networks can combine expert and non-expert local knowledge(s) towards innovative solutions/learning processesLack of direct community impact on decisions/actionsCreates sense of powerlessness, deferral of responsibility, denial, fatigue, stifles local initiativeStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLocal government Long, bureaucratic decision- making processes on all levels of GovernmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLiability/litigation issuesHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individualHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individual	community	misunderstandings	systems can contribute to the
Community sources of nor being heard' by government authoritiesLeaves notal norwerdge and skills resources untappedExisting local skill sets/ community leaders with leader qualities can help facilitate community initiativeLoss of / lack of access to information held by governmentDiminishes sense of individual risk and responsibilityExisting local skill sets/ community leaders with leader qualities can help facilitate communicationLack of transparency of information/ communicationDiminishes sense of individual risk and responsibilityExisting social and knowledge networks can combine expert and non-expert local knowledge(s) towards innovative collaborationExisting social and knowledge networks can combine expert and non-expert local knowledge(s) towards innovative solutions/learning processesLack of direct community impact on decision-making autonomy from state government Log, bureaucratic decision- making processes on all levels of GovernmentCreates sense of powerlessness, deferral of responsibility, inhibits spontaneous actionStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLiability/litigation issuesInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous action	Community sense of 'not being	Leaves local knowledge and	
Induct by goronninent duitionitedEnsist resources dinappedEngenders community frustration, sense of powerlessness, weakening community initiativeExisting local skill sets/ community leaders with leader qualities can help facilitate communicationLock of transparency of information/ communication between governments and community creates 'us versus them' mentalityDiminishes sense of individual risk and responsibilityExisting local skill sets/ community leaders with leader qualities can help facilitate communicationLack of transparency of information/ communication between governments and community creates 'us versus them' mentalityLeads to a lack of trust in government authorities Hinders productive collaborationExisting social and knowledge networks can combine expert and non-expert local knowledge(s) towards innovative solutions/learning processesLack of direct community impact on decisions/actionsCreates sense of powerlessness, deferral of responsibility, denial, fatigue, stifles local initiativeStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLocal government lacks financial and decision-making autonomy from state governmentInflexibility, slow decision- making and implementation processesInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionLiability/litigation issuesHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individualHamper volunteer action	heard' by government authorities	skills resources untanned	
Engenders community frustration, sense of powerlessness, weakening community initiativeExisting local skill sets/ community leaders with leader qualities can help facilitate communicationLoss of / lack of access to information held by governmentDiminishes sense of individual risk and responsibilityExisting social and knowledge networks can combine expert and non-expert local knowledge(s) towards innovative solutions/learning processesExisting social and knowledge networks can combine expert and non-expert local knowledge(s) towards innovative solutions/learning processesLack of direct community impact on decisions/actionsCreates sense of powerlessness, deferral of responsibility, denial, fatigue, stifles local initiativeStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLocal government land decision-making autonomy from state governmentInflexibility, slow decision- making and implementation processesInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionStrong local causesLiability/litigation issuesHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individualInflexibility, and inplementation processesInflexibility intitive	neard by government dationales		
frustration, sense of powerlessness, weakening community initiativecommunity leaders with leader qualities can help facilitate communicationLoss of / lack of access to information held by governmentDiminishes sense of individual risk and responsibilitycommunicationLack of transparency of information/communication between governments and community creates 'us versus them' mentalityPrevents knowledge and skill innovationsExisting social and knowledge networks can combine expert and non-expert local knowledge(s) towards innovative solutions/learning processesLack of direct community impact on decisions/actionsCreates sense of powerlessness, deferral of responsibility, denial, fatigue, stifles local initiativeExisting local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLocal government lacks financial and decision-making autonomy making processes on all levels of GovernmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLiability/litigation issuesHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individualInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous action		Engenders community	Existing local skill sets/
powerlessness, weakening community initiativequalities can help facilitate communicationLoss of / lack of access to information held by governmentDiminishes sense of individual risk and responsibilityqualities can help facilitate communicationLack of transparency of information/ communication between governments and community creates 'us versus them' mentalityPrevents knowledge and skill innovationsExisting social and knowledge networks can combine expert and non-expert local knowledge(s) towards innovative solutions/learning processesLack of direct community impact on decisions/actionsCreates sense of powerlessness, deferral of responsibility, denial, fatigue, stifles local initiativeStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLocal government from state governmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLong, bureaucratic decision- making processes on all levels of GovernmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionLiability/litigation issuesHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individual		frustration, sense of	community leaders with leader
community initiativecommunicationLoss of / lack of access to information held by governmentDiminishes sense of individual risk and responsibilitycommunicationLack of transparency of information/ communication between governments and community creates 'us versus them' mentalityLeads to a lack of trust in government authoritiesExisting social and knowledge networks can combine expert and non-expert local knowledge(s) towards innovative solutions/learning processesLack of direct community impact on decisions/actionsCreates sense of powerlessness, deferral of responsibility, denial, fatigue, stifles local initiativeStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLocal governmentInflexibility, slow decision- making autonomy from state governmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionLong, bureaucratic decision- making processes on all levels of GovernmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionLiability/litigation issuesHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individualHamper volunteer action		powerlessness, weakening	qualities can help facilitate
Loss of / lack of access to information held by governmentDiminishes sense of individual risk and responsibilityLack of transparency of information/ communication between governments and community creates 'us versus them' mentalityLeads to a lack of trust in government authorities Hinders productive collaborationExisting social and knowledge networks can combine expert and non-expert local knowledge(s) towards innovative solutions/learning processesLack of direct community impact on decisions/actionsCreates sense of powerlessness, deferral of responsibility, denial, fatigue, stifles local initiativeStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLocal government Long, bureaucratic decision- making processes on all levels of GovernmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionStrong local culture of volunteer action processesLiability/litigation issuesHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individualIndividual making and individual		community initiative	communication
information held by governmentrisk and responsibilityInformation held by governmentPrevents knowledge and skill innovationsLack of transparency of information/ communication between governments and community creates 'us versus them' mentalityLeads to a lack of trust in government authorities Hinders productive collaborationExisting social and knowledge networks can combine expert and non-expert local knowledge(s) towards innovative solutions/learning processesLack of direct community impact on decisions/actionsCreates sense of powerlessness, deferral of responsibility, denial, fatigue, stifles local initiativeStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLocal government lacks financial and decision-making autonomy from state governmentInflexibility, slow decision- making processes on all levels of GovernmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionLiability/litigation issuesHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individualHamper volunteer action	Loss of / lack of access to	Diminishes sense of individual	
Lack of transparency of information/ communication between governments and community creates 'us versus them' mentalityLeads to a lack of trust in government authorities Hinders productive collaborationExisting social and knowledge networks can combine expert and non-expert local knowledge(s) towards innovative solutions/learning processesLack of direct community impact on decisions/actionsCreates sense of powerlessness, deferral of responsibility, denial, fatigue, stifles local initiativeStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLocal government lacks financial and decision-making autonomy from state governmentInflexibility, slow decision- making processes on all levels of GovernmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionLiability/litigation issuesHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individualHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individual	information held by government	risk and responsibility	
Prevents knowledge and skill innovationsLack of transparency of information/ communication between governments and community creates 'us versus them' mentalityLeads to a lack of trust in government authorities Hinders productive collaborationExisting social and knowledge networks can combine expert and non-expert local knowledge(s) towards innovative solutions/learning processesLack of direct community impact on decisions/actionsCreates sense of powerlessness, deferral of responsibility, denial, fatigue, stifles local initiativeStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLocal government lacks financial and decision-making autonomy from state governmentInflexibility, slow decision- making and implementation processesInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionLong, bureaucratic decision- making processes on all levels of GovernmentHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individualHamper volunteer action		Description in the data and a kill	
Lack of transparency of information/ communication between governments and community creates 'us versus them' mentalityLeads to a lack of trust in government authorities Hinders productive collaborationExisting social and knowledge networks can combine expert and non-expert local knowledge(s) towards innovative solutions/learning processesLack of direct community impact on decisions/actionsCreates sense of powerlessness, deferral of responsibility, denial, fatigue, stifles local initiativeStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLocal government lacks financial and decision-making autonomy from state governmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLong, bureaucratic decision- making processes on all levels of GovernmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individual		Prevents knowledge and skill	
Lack of itralsparency of information/ communication between governments and community creates 'us versus them' mentalityLeads to a lack of itrust in government authorities Hinders productive collaborationExisting social and knowledge networks can combine expert and non-expert local knowledge(s) towards innovative solutions/learning processesLack of direct community impact on decisions/actionsCreates sense of powerlessness, deferral of responsibility, denial, fatigue, stifles local initiativeStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLocal government lacks financial and decision-making autonomy from state governmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLong, bureaucratic decision- making processes on all levels of GovernmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionLiability/litigation issuesHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individual	Look of transporonov of	Innovations	Eviating appial and knowledge
Information/ community communitation/ between governments and community creates 'us versus them' mentalitygovernment autionities and non-expert local knowledge(s) towards innovative solutions/learning processesLack of direct community impact on decisions/actionsCreates sense of powerlessness, deferral of responsibility, denial, fatigue, stifles local initiativeStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLocal government lacks financial and decision-making autonomy from state governmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLong, bureaucratic decision- making processes on all levels of GovernmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionInflexibility individualLiability/litigation issuesHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individualIndividual	information/ communication	covernment authorities	networks can combine expert
Detween governments and community creates 'us versus them' mentalityInitide's productive collaborationand inforce protection knowledge(s) towards innovative solutions/learning processesLack of direct community impact on decisions/actionsCreates sense of powerlessness, deferral of responsibility, denial, fatigue, stifles local initiativeStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLocal government lacks financial and decision-making autonomy from state governmentInflexibility, slow decision- making processes on all levels of GovernmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionLiability/litigation issuesHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individualHamper volunteer action	between governments and	Hinders productive	and non-expert local
them' mentalityconsistent of verticeconsistent of verticeLack of direct community impact on decisions/actionsCreates sense of powerlessness, deferral of responsibility, denial, fatigue, stifles local initiativeStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLocal government lacks financial and decision-making autonomy from state governmentInflexibility, slow decision- making and implementation processesStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLong, bureaucratic decision- making processes on all levels of GovernmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionLiability/litigation issuesHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individual	community creates 'us versus	collaboration	knowledge(s) towards
Lack of direct community impact on decisions/actionsCreates sense of powerlessness, deferral of responsibility, denial, fatigue, stifles local initiativeStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLocal government lacks financial and decision-making autonomy from state governmentInflexibility, slow decision- making and implementation processesStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLong, bureaucratic decision- making processes on all levels of GovernmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionLiability/litigation issuesHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individual	them' mentality		innovative solutions/learning
Lack of direct community impact on decisions/actionsCreates sense of powerlessness, deferral of responsibility, denial, fatigue, stifles local initiativeStrong local culture of volunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLocal government lacks financial and decision-making autonomy from state governmentInflexibility, slow decision- making and implementation processesInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionLong, bureaucratic decision- making processes on all levels of GovernmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionLiability/litigation issuesHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individualIndividual			processes
decisions/actionspowerlessness, deferral of responsibility, denial, fatigue, stifles local initiativevolunteerism/ commitment to local, social and environmental causesLocal government lacks financial and decision-making autonomy from state governmentInflexibility, slow decision- making and implementation processesInflexibility, slow decision- making and implementation processesLong, bureaucratic decision- making processes on all levels of GovernmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionLiability/litigation issuesHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individual	Lack of direct community impact on	Creates sense of	Strong local culture of
responsibility, denial, fatigue, stifles local initiativelocal, social and environmental causesLocal government lacks financial and decision-making autonomy from state governmentInflexibility, slow decision- making and implementation processesLong, bureaucratic decision- making processes on all levels of GovernmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionLiability/litigation issuesHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individual	decisions/actions	powerlessness, deferral of	volunteerism/ commitment to
stifles local initiativecausesLocal government lacks financial and decision-making autonomy from state governmentInflexibility, slow decision- making and implementation processesLong, bureaucratic decision- making processes on all levels of GovernmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionLiability/litigation issuesHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individual		responsibility, denial, fatigue,	local, social and environmental
Local government lacks financial and decision-making autonomy from state governmentInflexibility, slow decision- making and implementation processesLong, bureaucratic decision- making processes on all levels of GovernmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionLiability/litigation issuesHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individual		stifles local initiative	causes
and decision-making autonomy from state governmentmaking and implementation processesLong, bureaucratic decision- making processes on all levels of GovernmentInflexibility, inhibits spontaneous actionLiability/litigation issuesHamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individual	Local government lacks financial	Inflexibility, slow decision-	
from state government processes   Long, bureaucratic decision- making processes on all levels of Government Inflexibility, inhibits spontaneous action   Liability/litigation issues Hamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individual	and decision-making autonomy	making and implementation	
Long, bureaucratic decision- making processes on all levels of Government   Inflexibility, inhibits spontaneous action     Liability/litigation issues   Hamper volunteer action     Diminish sense of individual	from state government	processes	
making processes on all levels of Government spontaneous action   Liability/litigation issues Hamper volunteer action   Diminish sense of individual	Long, bureaucratic decision-	Inflexibility, inhibits	
Liability/litigation issues Hamper volunteer action Diminish sense of individual	making processes on all levels of	spontaneous action	
Diminish sense of individual		Hamper volunteer action	
risk and responsibility		risk and responsibility	

Table 4: Institutional factors (both formal and informal)

#### 3.4.3 Existing enablers of adaptive capacity in Port Fairy

The analysis of local narratives identified the following socio-cultural and institutional characteristics of the Port Fairy community as enablers of local adaptive capacity.

• Good social networks and high level commitment to community action

- Strong sense of place, belonging and responsibility for the local environment
- Strong commitment to contributing local expertise, skills and labour to actions that have been determined as viable solutions
- Good local, experientially based understanding of socio-ecological systems
- Existing organisational structures and experiences that facilitate community action
- Broad and diverse local knowledge and skill base, including professional (engineers, environmental planners), situated knowledge and skills (farmers, fishermen), organisational, activist experiences (festival committees, transition towns and other local groups)
- Strong historical memory/knowledge of past events and responses
- Understanding of systemic complexity of human-environment interactions, i.e. willingness to consider different aspects of an environmental issue and related expertise.
- Understanding of the process-character of adaptive responses.
- Diversity of experiences and value systems facilitates interactive and mutual learning that can lead to the development of innovative adaptation responses.
- Existing expertise in deliberative techniques and process designs, as well as broad practical skills basis is well represented and can be expanded.

The above is a good basis for the improved design of local participatory processes for governance and practice.

## 4 CITY OF MELBOURNE CASE STUDY

#### 4.1 Selection of the case study area

Given our collaboration with the City of Melbourne Council, our case study areas were selected according to the administrative boundaries of this municipality. Within this area, we decided on the suburbs of Carlton and Docklands for a variety of reasons (See Appendix 1 for Location Map). As Council had established two community development projects, 'Opportunities for Carlton' and 'Docklands – The Second Decade', we benefited from Council's initial demographic mapping and existing networks with local community agencies, as well as some contacts with residents and business owners. Additional factors for our selection included the diverse histories, geographies and demographics of Carlton and Docklands.

It should be noted that in determining the geographical boundaries of the case study areas, we were primarily guided by our interest in the factors influencing the communities' adaptive capacity from a social science perspective. In terms of thinking of local communities as components of a coupled society-environment systems that extend well beyond municipal boundaries, our selection necessarily provides a segmental, locally specific snapshot of this system.

#### 4.1.1 Stakeholder mapping and participant recruitment

In selecting participants for our research, our aim was for a sample composition that reflected the ethnic, cultural, political and socio-economic diversity of the communities and the range of different experiences in our three case study areas. In particular, we were interested in engaging people who are not regularly active in local community activities and decision-making processes. In our urban recruitment was based on demographic data as supplied by the City of Melbourne Research Section and the Department of Planning and Community Development.

Initiating our recruitment in the City of Melbourne case study, we utilised Council's existing contacts into the community, which in the majority consisted of contacts within local community agencies, such as the Docklands learning hub, North Yarra Community Health and Carlton Neighbourhood Learning Centre, local business and residents associations; the 'Couch', a CBD based meeting place for international students, church initiatives like those run by the Church of All Nations in Carlton as well as community initiatives such as the community garden in Docklands.

Having identified key contacts from these preliminary participant pools, we initiated contact via email or telephone, explained our research objectives and started interviewing. We then used a snowball sampling method, which means that we asked participants to nominate others, friends, colleagues, acquaintances, for further enquiry. While this method does not provide a method to create a statistically or numerically representative sample, it reflects the existing social relationships in a given community. Moreover, the variety of key contacts we approached initially was aimed at ascertaining that we arrived at a sufficiently diverse sample that reflected the diverse perspectives and experiences in relation to climate change and adaptive capacity in our case study areas.

This social research combined desk studies with in depth interviews with a total of 28 participants, residents, workers, community agencies and business owners in Carlton, Docklands and the CBD, who were interviewed on their usage of different urban spaces, their knowledge and perception of climate change, their experiences of and behaviour in extreme weather events, such as heatwaves and flooding, and their thoughts on how the community in the City of Melbourne can or should adapt to a changing climate. The interviews were conducted in a manner that encouraged story-telling through the use of open-ended questions. Using everyday language, narrative research gives a language to local experiential, emotional and non-expert forms of knowledge. It pays attention to the nuances of what is being said, how it is said and what is said 'between the lines'. Interviews have been coded 11-28 and according to the suburb where they were conducted, to maintain anonymity.

In a second research step, preliminary findings were presented back to the participants in a workshop setting that invited feedback and general discussion on the analysis, with the aim to identify drivers of decision-making and behaviours and other factors of local adaptive capacity.

#### 4.1.2 Consultation and feedback on research findings

Following the preliminary analysis of the narrative interviews according to emerging key themes, research participants were invited to a workshop style follow-up event. The participants were then asked to provide their feedback on and validate the findings, as well as comment on their experience of both the narrative interview and the workshop. Creating the space for participant feedback acknowledges the fact that the researcher's analysis can only be an interpretation of what people said during the interviews. Reflecting the findings back to the participants ensures that misinterpretations of data or gaps in the report are revealed and can be amended by the researcher. This collaborative work on the research findings with the participants is an important ethical component of our research methodology. As the workshop set-up allowed time and space for a more focussed discussion of some of the key issues arising from the report, it deepened and furthered the insights of the report.

The workshop intended to initiate networks and relationships between actors who would normally not engage with each other. By inviting reflection on the project and its conduct as well as encouraging participants to make recommendations for similar projects and workshops, another intention was to help instigate the development of innovative local communication and governance structures.

# 4.2 Exploring Narratives of Climate Change and Adaptation in the City of Melbourne

#### 4.2.1 Project context

As part of its climate adaptation strategy, the City of Melbourne Council wanted to utilise the narrative data to improve and expand Council's existing community engagement strategies and programs, such as online community forums, the Eco-City Sustainability Campaign, the Sustainability Streets initiatives etc. Understanding and translating into policy the community's needs and concerns related to extreme events is part of the 'two-way' dialogue embraced by the City of Melbourne Council, and as a basis for the design of adaptation strategies and policies that encourage active participation and input from the community. Questions of interest to the Council officers pertained to the community's risk perceptions, existing adaptive knowledges and behaviours, and levels of awareness of available services in regard to urban heatwaves and flooding due to sea-level rise.

The stories elicited by the research provide insights into the values and perceptions, practices and knowledge(s) in regard to past experiences of extreme weather as well as the anticipated impacts of climate change in the urban context. Producing a more holistic picture of urban communities, qualitative social research can enable Government to better understand the diversity of needs and levels of awareness, and therefore deliver specifically tailored programs and policies that are more 'fit for purpose'. The research approach taken is also one that can inform practices designed to enhance community engagement and information strategies, tap into the potential of community initiative and participation in decision-making processes and add community-based leverage to government activities.

# 4.2.2 City of Melbourne: A description of the local context.

The suburbs of Carlton and Docklands were selected as case study areas in order to reflect the cultural, linguistic and socio-economic diversity of the municipality. Demographic groups identified as particularly vulnerable in the case of heat waves and other weather-related emergencies by Council included transient populations such as international students, tourists and commuters, in addition to the age group between 20-30 years and elderly citizens. On average, approximately one million people visit the Central Business District and adjoining areas in Carlton and Docklands

daily. Sporting or entertainment events at Etihad Stadium can occasionally draw crowds of 50,000 or more people. Participant recruitment was based on demographic data as supplied by the City of Melbourne Research section.

Carlton, with a population of around 14,090,<sup>7</sup> is located just north of Melbourne's Central Business District. It is one of the city's oldest suburbs, dominated by Victorian and Edwardian era brick or bluestone cottages and two-storey terrace houses. Since the 1960s, public housing estates accommodate low-income residents and recent immigrants in high-rise buildings of up to 22 storeys, some of which are currently being retro-fitted according to new environmental standards or replaced by modern apartment buildings. New developments include a large number of privately owned apartments alongside public and commission housing. Since the early 2000s, large-scale student apartment blocks close to the University of Melbourne offer higher-end accommodation to mainly international students. Due to its diverse demographics and architectural substance, Carlton was considered a good case study for urban heatwave behaviour.

Docklands is the City's most recent and ongoing urban development complex. It is situated adjacent to the western end of the Central Business District, on the site of Victoria Harbour, Melbourne's former key port on Port Philip Bay with access to the Yarra River. Following subdivision in 1996, seven separate precincts were sold to private developers by the state's urban development agency, Vic Urban. Completion of the site is expected by 2020. High-rise commercial and residential buildings dominate, with the exception of some refurbished historical buildings. According to Vic Urban's strategy, there is a design emphasis on environmentally sustainable building elements such as natural light, using space for ventilation and cooling, water recycling facilities and some solar and wind power (Vic Urban, 2011). In 2008, the population in Docklands had reached 6,160 (Casey, 2010). Projections for 2020 expect up to 17,000 residents and 40,000 commuting workers (Vic Urban, 2011). Docklands is popular with affluent 'empty-nesters', who often purchase an apartment to be close to the city's services as they age. Due to its smaller population, ethnic diversity is represented in much smaller numbers in Docklands. According to the 2006 census, the ratio of Australian born to overseas born residents was significantly higher than in Carlton. For the same year, more than a third of Docklands residents belonged to the income bracket of \$800-\$1600 per week or more. More recent census data for this rapidly growing suburb are not available yet, but locals had observed an increase in a more transient and international renter population, such as overseas workers and some international students. Given Docklands' location on the river and the bay, the interview focus was on residents' risk perceptions in regard to flooding and storm surges, in addition to heatwaves.

# 4.3 Findings and key themes

#### 4.3.1 Global climate change and adaptation responses

The majority of respondents were confident that they were already witnessing the effects of global climate change in Australia and overseas. While opinions were divided on whether climate change was due to exclusively human causes or part of natural cycles, there was general agreement that human activity negatively impacts the planet and the climate. Accordingly, most respondents were of the opinion that adaptation measures should include mitigating responses. Saving water and energy, recycling and consuming in environmentally sensitive ways were mentioned as their existing everyday practices by almost all participants. However, in this context participants expressed the need for improved infrastructures allowing adaptive as well as mitigating behaviour, such as recycling; cycling; public transport; retrofitted buildings; access to alternative energy sources and the expansion and improved accessibility of urban green spaces.

Awareness of adaptive and mitigating technological and design features was high across all demographic groups. In particular, the existence and expansion of green spaces and self-organised community gardens were rated highly in their importance for the sense of community and well-being, mental health, sustainable living, reconnecting with nature and improving the sense of personal agency, such as taking responsibility and achieving the sense of doing something positive. There are a number of community initiatives and projects dedicated to green living but the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Data from 2008 were provided by the City of Melbourne research department.

sense that independent and innovative community action was inhibited by bureaucratic regulations, complex departmental structures and unclear responsibilities between levels of government dominated participant responses in both the interviews and the community workshop. Campaigns such as Yarra Valley Water's 'Target 155' and the global 'Earth Hour' were valued as having a positive impact on environmental awareness, individual action and sustainable consumption levels. However, the general sense amongst respondents was that there is 'too much talk and not enough action' (Interview, 2011, 4D, 2C + 5C) in regard to environmental action.

#### 4.3.2 Risk awareness of climate-based disasters

Risk awareness in regard to bush fires, floods and sea-level rise was low due to the general sense of safety in the city. However, most respondents were aware that their low risk perception was linked to the perceived abstractness of these threats in combination with a sense that city dwellers had 'lost touch with nature' (Interview, 2011, 7D + 1D) to the detriment of risk awareness and responsive, and responsible, environmental behaviour. Urban heatwaves were experienced as the greatest risk factor affecting the elderly, people of low socio-economic status and businesses. Decreased levels of alertness and high levels of tiredness and aggressive behaviour during heatwave periods were the main impacts described. Increased reliance on air-conditioning in urban work and living environments was a concern in regard to its effects on energy usage, its vulnerability in the case of power failures and its overall impact on lowering physical tolerability of heat. Inadequate building structures and public spaces lacking greenery were described as the main issues in regard to heatwaves. Public housing residents in particular criticised the lack of insulation and airflow through their apartments, a condition that potentially disadvantages this demographic further, as they cannot sleep inside their homes during hot nights.

# 4.3.3 Environmental education

Environmental education was of central concern amongst the respondents. In general, there was little trust in current scientific and political information around climate change due to the use of elitist and exclusive language and concepts, as well as extremist and polarising media and political debates. A particular conceptual problem was surfaced in the context of relaying adaptation information to CALD communities, where low command of the English language in combination with different cultural concepts and customs exacerbates communication problems. Overall, respondents emphasised the need for more immediately relevant information on local and household levels to enable people to understand their individual impacts and change their consumption behaviours (for example participants suggested the installation of eco-meters in individual households and rental accommodation). Further, participants noted that opportunities to learn from different and past experiences were not utilised sufficiently and encouraged more local debate, snowballing the message of sustainable living and education through school and neighbourhood programs. Not all of the participants had private internet access; others were not familiar with how to use the internet, or felt that other more tangible education and engagement methods, such as community-environment events, might be more appealing to residents. Contrary to the initial assumption expressed by our City of Melbourne partners, interest in facilitated discussions and learning programs around climate change and adaptation was pronounced among the research demographic of international students.

# 4.3.4 Resonance with resilience

Testing the resonance of 'resilience' as a key concept of current adaptation policy discourse surfaced a number of values that suggest a focus on social policy components when thinking about adaptation. Respondents listed as components of personal resilience the sense of integration and belonging to the community, interpersonal responsibility and care, i.e. 'looking after each other' (Interview, 2011, 2C + 4D), knowing where to turn to for help, education and the belief in the personal capacity to influence change. These factors reflect issues which the participants felt hindered effective community and climate action, i.e. the sense of fragmented communities (on the basis of socio-economic and educational status alongside other factors), unclear structures for communication with government agencies, lack of information, and the inability to influence change in the immediate environment due to regulations and slow bureaucratic turnaround that stifles community action.

Insights into differing definitions of operational terms, such as resilience, can help to sharpen the focus on actual community needs even if they do not seem directly related to climate impact issues.

# 4.3.5 Community-based suggestions to local and state policy/decision-makers

In summary, the following suggestions to state and local policy- and decision-makers were made by the interview and workshop participants in order to improve community well-being and adaptive capacity in a changing urban climate:

- Create meeting spaces/ Help to organise social networks for continued exchange and community action
- Connect the wider community for two-way conversations (i.e. Carlton Housing Estate and wider Carlton community; community and local government; involve large organisations, industry, corporate).
- Allow for more community creativity and involvement of implementing their ideas.
- Government incentives (greening houses and offices), rewards and environmental campaigns can assist in changing our environment and cultural values.
- Demonstration sites where people can learn about alternative energy/ recycling/greening houses will improve uptake and get people together for learning.
- Think long term.
- Thinking about community well-being will feed into mitigation/adaptation measures
- Improve access to more sustainable transport and mitigating infrastructures (recycling, bike lanes + stations, public transport, car sharing schemes).
- Clarify the language around climate change, mitigation and adaptation
- Clarify responsibilities and lines of communication
- Clarify the diverse needs and wishes in different sections of the community
- Encourage the exchange of ideas
- Utilise existing knowledges and skills in the community.

# 4.3.6 Implications for policy and practice

This study delivered data and methods relevant to future policy and practice considerations for climate change adaptation. While the context-specific perspective is valuable for both environmental and social vulnerability assessments, as well as community information and engagement strategies, it also provides insights on what makes the diverse communities living in the City of Melbourne adaptive and resilient.

Based in an understanding of dialogical, social interaction, the narrative methodology used in this study was successfully tested as a method for community engagement. It can inform the design of tailored programs that can build and conserve local adaptive capacity and collaborative adaptation planning. Climate change adaptation and risk reduction policies and practices, as is revealed by this study, need to also consider social policy elements to work towards community coherence and equity. The analysis presented in this report leads to the following tentative project learnings relevant to policy and practice:

- Broad and in-depth community consultation and two-way conversations should be continued and extended, particularly through using different media and information events;
- Government and other administrative agencies require the skills and capabilities to provide people with the experience of being genuinely listened to;
- Knowledge exchange and learning together between government authorities and the community, as well as between culturally and socio-economically diverse community sections, can strengthen the community's ability to form informed opinions, take responsibility and build the capacity to act. Communicative structures and spaces that aid such exchange are as yet underdeveloped.

- There is a significant opportunity for co-developing strategies for community engagement and maintenance of knowledge/information standards on adaptive behaviour in conjunction with already existing social and environmental community initiatives.
- Structures for discussion and knowledge exchange need to be built and strengthened.
- Credible information and accessible, salient language, storylines, 'tangible' examples, and scenarios are needed to better engage the community with adaptive actions in the face of possible climate change impacts;
- Facilitate exchange and mutual understanding between community sections and government authorities and other administrative agencies to avoid community confusion and frustration;
- Build and strengthen structures of deliberative decision-making and participatory action.

#### 4.3.7 Implications for framing future climate change adaptation policy

To date, climate change adaptation policy in Australia relies on definitions of vulnerability, resilience and adaptive capacity as provided by the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). However, this study reveals that the use and interpretation of these and other key concepts need to be reflected upon in a local context by all actors involved. In particular, a good understanding of local communities' everyday lives, needs and concerns must be the basis of a critical and responsive reframing of climate change adaptation concepts for successful policy and practice. For example, in adaptation policy discourse the notion of resilience is often used as an affirmative term towards actions such as in the building of 'climate resilient communities'. When relating the resilience concept to social processes of climate change adaptation, Fünfgeld and McEvoy (2011) distinguish at least three different meanings as found in the literature:

- Resilience understood as response to disturbance;
- Resilience understood as a system's capacity to self-organise;
- Resilience as the capacity to learn and adapt.

The findings from the case studies suggest that, in order to be able to capture the manifold factors influencing individual and collective resilience in urban communities, operative definitions of the concept may need to be reviewed within the local and demographically diverse contexts of its application. In light of the present findings, socio-cultural perspectives on resilience approaches can be expanded by focussing on the importance of a number of factors, including, but not limited to, socio-economic and socio-psychological factors, access to education and information particularly in CALD communities, and other motivational factors, such as the sense of belonging to place, personal responsibility and the ability to act collectively and autonomously if this is needed. Urban climate change adaptation policy, as is one of the key learnings emerging from this case study, will greatly benefit from emphasising social policy elements and working closely with a number of community agencies in order to identify and reduce social vulnerabilities.

# 4.4 City of Melbourne Workshop Report

#### 'Exploring local stories of environmental change and adaptation' - continuing the conversation

Monday, 18 July 2011 at The City of Melbourne's Multicultural Hub, 506 Elizabeth St.

#### 4.4.1 Participants

- Invited residents and interview partners from the suburbs Carlton and Docklands
- City of Melbourne representatives: Beth McLachlan (Sustainability); Michelle Isles (Sustainability); Anton Griffith (Research, demographics).
- VCCCAR project team: Jana-Axinja Paschen (primary researcher), Ray Ison, Philip Wallis (Monash University); Hartmut Fuenfgeld (RMIT)

#### 4.4.2 Introduction

This report summarises key aspects of discussions held during a three hour workshop conducted as part of work package 4 of the VCCCAR funded research project 'Framing multi-level and multiactor adaptation responses in the Victorian context' ('the Framing Adaptation project'), 'Exploring local stories of environmental change and adaptation' ( 'the Narratives work package'). For this workshop, the project team invited residents and interview partners from the suburbs Carlton and Docklands in Melbourne and representatives from the City of Melbourne council.



Images 1 and 2: Scenes from the workshop with City of Melbourne Cast Study interviewees.

#### 4.4.3 Workshop objectives

This workshop was designed with several objectives in mind:

- 1. To present key findings from the narrative research on local perceptions of climate change and adaptation measures, which was conducted in early 2011 with residents, business owners and other community stakeholders in the City of Melbourne municipality.
- 2. To invite feedback on the findings from the interview participants.
- 3. To surface further local issues of concern, needs, wishes and creative ideas through the workshop interaction.
- 4. To provide an opportunity for reflection, discussion and exchange between interview participants and City of Melbourne representatives.
- 5. To test the resonance of the workshop methodology with both community and government participants to inform the development of community engagement strategies.

#### 4.4.4 Presentation of the main findings of the research project

Key themes that emerged from the conversational interviews and were presented to participants at the workshop are summarised below under the relevant headings:

Climate Change	It is happening – extreme weather events are increasing in		
	Australia and overseas		
	Unsure whether it is human-made, part of a natural cycle or both		
	We have an impact on the planet and the climate		
Adaptation/Mitigation	Regardless of the origins of climate change, we need to address it		
	Adaptation and mitigation should go hand in hand		
	Education is important		
	Need for better infrastructures that allow mitigating behaviour		
	There are many good ideas for mitigating/adaptive measures but		
	too much red-tape inhibits community action		
	We are relying too much on air-conditioning and have grown less		
	tolerant towards the heat		
	We have forgotten the 'old ways' of cooling down		
	Reliance on a/c means that there are no alternatives when it fails		
Impacts/	Mental and other health issues (People are tired, less alert,		

risk awareness	Impatient, aggressive)
	Increased air-conditioning leads to power failures
	Businesses suffer
	Old building structures/ lack of airflow make buildings unliveable
	Feeling of safety from bush fires, floods and sea-level rise in the
	city
	Climate change is too abstract – we won't act before we have
	experienced something bad ourselves
Green spaces	Need for more green spaces
	Physically cooling (shade/ less hard or concrete surfaces)
	Emotionally/psychologically colming
	Dhysical contect with neture is important to remain reasonably
	Physical contact with nature is important to remain responsive
	Need to improve access to parks and gardens
Community gardens	As meeting places for the community
	Connect with nature
	Growing your own food means taking responsibility
	Food swaps improve neighbourhood relationships
	Give you the sense of doing something positive
Education/	Scientific and policy language around climate change is elitist and
knowledge	
Kilowiedge	But do scientists and politicians know eventthing? Do they tall us
	but to scientists and politicians know everything? Do they tell us
	Verylining they know?
	Media and political debate is extreme and polarising
	People need to be educated – school/neighbourhood programs
	Need more immediately relevant information (local + household) in
	order to understand individual impacts and change behaviour (eco-
	meters)
Communication	Agency or departmental responsibilities are not always clear: We
	don't know who to contact
	Need more local debate
	Need to snowball the message of sustainable living
Action	There is a lot of talk and not enough action
	J J
	Campaigns such as 'Target 155' or 'Earth Hour' are good because
	they make a difference/ change habits
	Need to create more demand for green products and services to
	make them more affordable
Posilionco	The feeling of belonging (family, friends, community)
What makes us	The reening of belonging (ranning, menus, community)
recilient?	
	Encouragement and hence
	I nat someone believes in me and my abilities
	Being healthy
	Being educated
	Knowing where to turn to for help
	Believing in my own ability to act to change things

Table 5: Key themes from conversational interviews

#### 4.4.5 Workshop methodology

Following the presentation of the main findings from the individual interviews, participants were given the opportunity to provide feedback and ask questions. As the workshop's main objectives were to provide an opportunity to deepen discussion of the key issues and to encourage exchange among participants, the second phase of the workshop consisted of group activity in the form of conversation mapping, a technique successfully used in previous VCCCAR workshops. In groups of up to six people each, the participants were given 30 minutes for discussion around the trigger question chosen by the VCCCAR project team: *How can we live with climate change in the city?* The benefit of the conversation mapping technique is that it records an evolving conversation by capturing individual contributions on paper, using pens of different colours (one colour per participant). In a second step, each group was asked to reflect on the conversations held and identify issues and opportunities that emerged during the discussion. These were then reported back to the plenary and opened further discussion.

# 4.4.6 Summary of the conversation mapping and discussion

In response to the trigger question, 'How can we live with climate change in the city?' the discussants identified the following issues, challenges and opportunities and suggested some action points:

Issues and challenges	⇔ Opportunities
Particular experiences/ contexts create particular needs	Exchange and mutual learning can help us adapt
Office of Housing/ government agencies tend to be top-down	We can tap into the diversity of community experiences (living extreme climates in other countries) to learn how to adapt.
Too much red-tape inhibits creative community action	
Climate Change debate is about politics and money	Seeing more value in 'old technologies' can save money
	Recycling, re-using, re-imagining saves resources and fosters creativity
We tend to ignore past experiences	People can educate each other
	We can learn from recent and historical experiences
Old buildings often not designed appropriately	Design new buildings more sustainably
We live in culture of cars	Think out of the box: Use existing buildings, promote greening of old buildings,
	Greening buildings/ balcony and roof-top gardens insulates makes us more self-sufficient cuts down on transport of produce
	Better design better prepares us for extreme events and shortages of water/electricity
Loss of green spaces/ lack of access	Plant more green spaces with edible plants (i.e. olive trees). Parks/ community gardens are beneficial for mental and physical health community spirit
	Reducing sealed surfaces lowers temperatures by reducing heat reflection
Loss of contact with nature leads to sense	Behaviour change (dressing more

appropriately, avoiding extreme temperature changes from a/c to outside etc) will help mitigate climate change impacts
Educating people about their impact on the environment leads to reduction of impact and creates more personal responsibility/involvement in positive change
Use/ creation of wetlands for stormwater and flood management improves storage capacity and the enjoyment of the city

Table 6: Conversational mapping themes: issues, challenges and opportunities

#### 4.4.7 Actions suggested by the participants

- Create meeting spaces
- Connect the wider community for two-way conversations (i.e. Carlton Housing Estate and wider Carlton community; community and local government; involve large organisations, industry, corporate).
- Allow for more community creativity and involvement of implementing their ideas.
- Government incentives (greening houses and offices), rewards and environmental campaigns can assist in changing our environment and cultural values.
- Demonstration sites where people can learn about alternative energy/ recycling/greening houses will improve uptake and get people together for learning.
- Think long term.
- Think about comfort and enjoyment as this will feed into mitigation/adaptation measures Improve access to more sustainable transport and mitigating infrastructures (recycling, bike lanes + stations, public transport, car sharing schemes).

#### 4.4.8 Summary of the workshop

In addition to the key points listed above, the discussion surfaced the participants' keen awareness that a degree of cultural and communicational change is needed in order to effectively address climate change. This observation was applied to both mitigating climate change and adaptive measures. It should be emphasised here that the interviewees viewed mitigation and adaptation as two equally important aspects of appropriate climate change response. This was reinforced in the conversation maps developed during the workshop. In many instances, adaptive strategies, such as expanding green spaces, were also directly linked to what the participants felt would improve people's general, mental and physical well-being.

Education and information were ranked as highly important throughout both the interviews and the workshop discussion, alongside the participants' pronounced interest in improving communication structures to enable exchange within the community and with community agencies and government representatives.

This workshop initiated one such conversation by bringing together residents from two very different suburbs in the City of Melbourne municipality, Carlton and Docklands. This meant that the participants represented diverse demographics and a variety of personal, cultural and social experiences. This exchange led to the realisation that successful climate change adaptation cannot be talked about unless aspects such as social equality and the attendant opportunities (or lack thereof) of accessing information, resources and infrastructures that enable more sustainable lifestyles is considered. The experience of the residents at the Carlton housing Estate is particularly pertinent in this context as it exemplifies how unclear communication structures in combination with a high level of externally determined decision-making (i.e. the Office of Housing was considered as 'unresponsive' by several participants) constrains autonomous and community-led adaptive action.

In relation to the overall objectives of the VCCCAR Framing Adaptation project of gaining a better understanding of good adaptation practice, the conversational interviews and the workshop interaction itself revealed the centrality of language for such practice and the diversity of conceptual approaches. Examples include the observation made by participants that the use of

highly scientific or jargonistic language in current climate and climate policy debates are unhelpful and exclusionary as it – wrongly – implies that climate change adaptation is solely an expert field. A resultant sense of inadequate knowledge in the community, as it speaks through the conversations, can lead to resignation, distrust and a perceived lack of agency. Facilitated conversations can be used to overcome such misconceptions and build stakeholding in the issue of concern. What is more, interactions such as these may offer a constructively corrective function as they provide the opportunity to test increasingly specialised adaptation language and concepts and capture what full richness of meaning they possess in 'everyday' language. The idea of 'resilience' (see above) demonstrates an interesting case in point: it is somewhat ironic that the socalled intangible and affective values listed by respondents as the basis of personal resilience are remarkably congruent with what they perceived as constraints to effective community and climate action yet they were also the very things missing.

## 5 CONCLUSIONS AND PROJECT LEARNINGS

This project explores the values and perceptions, practices and knowledge(s) of the communities in Port Fairy and the City of Melbourne (that is, individuals and groups outside government structures) in regard to local environmental change and adaptation in the context of projected climate change. In consultation with policy and community engagement professionals from the Port Fairy Working Group (PFWG), CoM Council, DSE and the DPCD, the specific interests in this research were identified as going beyond the reach of conventional quantitative and qualitative approaches in order to understand previously underrepresented drivers of adaptive processes.

This study illustrates the role of narrative methodology in climate change adaptation planning and how it can be utilised beyond its function of producing gualitative data, as a promising and valuable driver for building adaptive capacity in communities. By contributing to the identification of local knowledge(s), skills, and champions of action, the methodology can aid communication and mediation by bringing people together and talk. Helping to raise mutual awareness for shared issues and needs, it has the potential to make a contribution to enabling different community factions to find consensus on some of these issues and needs. This dynamic can help to start up new, informal local governance structures or involve previously not unengaged community members in debates and governance structures. The focus on the bottom-up approach allows people to step out of their prescribed passive role as recipients of scientific and political decisionmaking processes. Improving structures for communication, the approach can facilitate trustbuilding processes between local communities and Government. A community aware of their rights, the value of their knowledge(s), skills and experiences, as well as the relevance of their voice for decision-making processes, is empowered to contribute to change necessary for successful adaptive processes. An empowered community will be motivated to make decisions together, feed them into actions and therefore own rights, risks and responsibilities in climate change contexts. However, as many of the responses quoted above reveal, community motivation for action alone is not sufficient in itself. Social learning processes and resultant actions are dependent on a range of other factors, particularly the provision of conducive institutional settings and policies (i.e. Ison et al., 2007).

This study delivered data and methods relevant to future policy and practice considerations for climate change adaptation. While the context-specific perspective is valuable for both environmental and social vulnerability assessments, it also provides insights on what makes specific local communities in Port Fairy and the City of Melbourne, adaptive and resilient. This includes that conventional understandings of vulnerability as solely influenced by socio-economic or exposure factors may have to be challenged and critically reflected upon. The case studies for example show that community vulnerability is influenced by a perceived lack of governmental engagement and lack of locally meaningful information. The results of the research suggest that adaptive actions may need to involve different actors from the community, science and policy arenas experimenting and learning together. Based in an understanding of dialogical, social interaction, the narrative methodology used in this study was successfully tested as a possible future method for community engagement and also highlighted the benefits of social research in adaptation planning. Several recent studies have been devoted to this subject and are worthy of consideration for policy development in Victoria (O'Brien 2011; Pelling 2010). The use of conversational, story-telling interviews aimed to capture the community's perspectives on their social and natural environments, drivers of decision-making and behaviours and other factors of local adaptive capacity. The research produced an holistic picture of the local community and their relationship to the locality of Port Fairy and the City of Melbourne. In addition to this research's theoretical premises, the research experience surfaced the following benefits of narrative research:

- Surfaces diverse local perceptions, experiences, knowledge(s), expectations and risk attitudes;
- delivers context-specific data highly relevant to local knowledge exchange, community engagement and policies in adaptation contexts;
- Broadens a society's collective knowledge capital and can potentially expand adaptation knowledge that is useful for policy and practice;
- Makes light of 'non-traditional data' such as hard-to-articulate experiential content, individual, affective motivators and constraints of adaptive capacity;

- Accesses and interprets symbolic ways of speaking and therefore aids understanding of local knowledge(s), concepts, and perspectives. The reflective use of language and subsequent agreement on terms and concepts can greatly benefit communication between different actors in adaptation policy and practice contexts.
- Delivers data that help reflect a diverse and holistic picture of the community;
- Identifies how people 'make sense of' climate change, where they get information, how they perceive the roles of government and other agencies/organizations;
- Can inform policy and communication and engagement strategies (i.e. by aiding understanding of local languages, concepts and perceptions);
- As mediator between research and policy practice, narrative research already forms part of the process of enabling adaptive capacity because it:
  - raises awareness, encourages reflection, and produces knowledge as part of the research interaction;
  - helps identify existing social capital and knowledge networks;
  - includes previously disconnected, excluded and marginalised members of the community;
  - o and therefore helps to creates new social and knowledge networks;
  - o already constitutes a form of community engagement;
  - is an important driver for the development of further communication, engagement and participatory planning processes by government;
  - provides a method for ongoing and participatory adaptation planning processes that the community can utilise autonomously to increase adaptive capacity

Narrative social research delivers very detailed, personalised and context-specific data on local community perceptions of environmental change and what communities experience as drivers and inhibitors of adaptive capacity. This strength of the approach is arguably also one of its greatest challenges within the institutional requirements and financial and time constraints of government and policy practice. In particular, as the narrative approach is built on the personal space and social interaction between researcher and participant, it is time and resource intensive. However, in community engagement policy contexts, the approach can inform such policies and can be integrated as community engagement method into local structures for communication and participatory governance.

The perceived need to ground policy making processes in quantifiable numerical data sets perpetuates a cultural tendency to distinguish between what appears as rational facts (i.e. numbers) opposite the seemingly non-rational, subjective character of narrative data (local stories). In other words, so-called hard data are often considered more reliable and actionable than the 'soft data' produced by interpretative qualitative approaches. On the other hand, the complexity of human experience as it speaks through local stories is irreducible. The challenge here is how 'soft data' can be effectively communicated across different disciplinary knowledge backgrounds and institutional languages.

In addition to the benefits of narrative social research, the following challenges for the successful application of the approach in adaptation policy and practice contexts can be anticipated:

- Time intensive processes: selection of participant pool representative community, collation of data and analysis;
- Maintenance of communicative relationships between communities and government representatives (e.g. continuity);
- Processes are subject to individual and local learning curves (i.e. leadership, deliberative techniques and participatory processes);
- Institutional constraints within government (bureaucratic processes, changing responsibilities and staff within relevant departments).

The narrative approach has the potential to inform the design of tailored programs that can build and conserve local adaptive capacity and collaborative adaptation planning. Specifically the research achieved the following:

- delivered a context-specific perspective valuable to assessments of both environmental and social vulnerability (including detailed observations of changes in the environment and individual perceptions of risk);
- tested previous assumptions held by government representatives of climate change impacts on the community, including what makes them vulnerable, adaptive and resilient – or what factors limit their adaptive capacity, such as the perceived lack of information provision and government engagement.
- therefore delivered information that enable governments to actively contribute to building, harnessing and or conserving local adaptive capacity;
- provided a broad range of information that can inform the design of specifically tailored programs for community engagement and communication, raising awareness of risk, roles and responsibilities, as well as incorporating local knowledge into adaptive measures and physical solutions to environmental problems in Port Fairy and the City of Melbourne;
- provided data and insights that the communities can employ themselves, should they wish, to work collaboratively towards adaptation planning.

The study provides evidence based learnings that are relevant to future policy and local planning practice for climate change adaptation and include:

- community consultation that is based on surfacing difference followed by well-facilitated explorations of these differences in community settings, which has the potential to break through conflict and create a basis for evolving co-delivery policy models;
- for adaptation planning to be trusted, agencies and outside experts require the skills and capabilities to provide people with the experience of being genuinely listened to;
- while overall community coherence differs in the rural and urban contexts, well-functioning community groups and initiatives exist in all three case study areas. This experience can be used by agencies working collaboratively to deliver effective Local Adaptation Planning through knowledge exchange and learning together with the community;
- a key action to reduce vulnerability is to work to strengthen the community's ability to form informed opinions, take responsibility and build the capacity to act but this is, as yet, underdeveloped in terms of local adaptation planning and attendant governance arrangements;
- there is a significant opportunity for developing co-management strategies by instigating and coordinating processes of measuring and interpreting impact data involving members of the community and providing training to community members to ensure maintenance of knowledge/information standards.
- structures for discussion and knowledge exchange need to be built and strengthened (i.e. new institutions need to be imagined and co-developed with the community).
- credible information and accessible, salient language, storylines, 'tangible' examples, and scenarios are needed to better engage the community with adaptive actions in the face of possible climate change impacts;
- the provision of transparent timely and ongoing information, i.e. inform community of plans, delays and reasons for delays the timing of providing information seems essential to retaining community trust as is the maintenance of strong interpersonal relationships;
- the use of workshop techniques such as a 'conversation mapping' were experienced by interviewees as helpful and useful; similar techniques could be used in future to build and strengthen structures of deliberative decision-making and participatory action within communities.

Appreciating how communities understand and manage change either individually or collectively is strategically important in the Victorian and Australian context. It is important that governance arrangements, including relevant policies, can accommodate rainfall variability, fire events, temperature extremes, coastal erosion and human-induced 'surprises', such as pollution events. In policy development, communities can be seen as part of the problem or part of the solution, or both. To do this requires policy developers to give consideration to how and by whom particular issues or problems are framed. If this framing is carried out by a small group of experts from a single discipline, or by only urban-based bureaucrats, then there is a chance that the situations of concern may be framed in ways that lead to unexpected systemic failures in the longer term (RCEP, 2010). To date, climate change adaptation policy in Australia relies on definitions of

vulnerability, resilience and adaptive capacity as provided by the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). However, this study reveals that the use and interpretation of these and other key concepts need to be reflected upon in a local context by all actors involved. In particular, a good understanding of local communities' everyday lives, needs and concerns is desirable as the basis of a critical and responsive reframing of climate change adaptation concepts for successful policy and practice.

#### REFERENCES

- Adger, N. (2001) Social Capital and Climate Change. *Tyndall Centre Working Paper 8,* Tyndall Center for Climate Change Research, Working Papers.
- Adger, N. (2006). Vulnerability. Global Environmental Change, 16, 268-281.
- Adger, N. W., Dessai, S., Goulden, M., Hulme, M., Lorenzoni, I., Nelson, D. R., Naess, L. O., Wolf, J. & Wreford, A. (2009) Are there social limits to adaptation to climate change? *Climatic Change*, 93, 335-354.
- Alkon, A. H. & Traugot, M. (2008) Place Matters, but How? Rural Identity, Environmental Decision Making, and the Social Construction of Place. *City and Community*, 7, 97-112.
- Anderson, D. (2008) Drought, Endurance and 'The Way Things Were': The Lived Experience of Climate and Climate Change in the Mallee. *Australian Humanities Review*, 67-81.
- Anderson, D. (2009). Enduring Drought then Coping with Climate Change: Lived Experience and Local Resolve in Rural Mental Health. *Rural Society*, 19, 340-352.
- APSC (2007). Tackling Wicked Problems: A Public Policy Perspective. *In:* Australian Public Service Commission (ed.). <u>http://www.apsc.gov.au/publications07/wickedproblems.pdf</u>, [Accessed November 2011].
- AURECON (2010). East Beach Coastal Erosion Engineering and Feasibility Study Peer Review. *In:* AURECON Australia Pty Ltd (ed.). Maroochydore, Sunshine Coast, QLD: for the Victorian Department of Sustainability and Environment.
- Bamberg, M. (2008) Twice-told tales: Small-story analysis and the process of identity formation. In: Sugiman, T., Gergen, K., Wagner, W. & Yamada, Y. (eds.) Meaning in action: Constructions, narratives, and representations. Tokyo: Springer.
- Bateson, M. C. (2007) Narrative, Adaptation and Change. Interchange, 38, 213-222.
- Baud, I., Pfeffer, K., Sydenstricker, J. & Scott, D. 2011a. Developing Participatory 'Spatial' Knowledge Models in Metropolitan Governance Networks for Sustainable Development Networks Literature Review. http://www.chance2sustain.eu/24.0.html: Chance2Sustain.
- Benford, R. D. & Snow, D. A. (2000) Framing Processes and Social Movements: An Overview and Assessment. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 26, 11-39.
- Bhabha, H. (ed.) )1990) Nation and Narration, New York, London: Routledge.
- Blunt, A. & Dowling, R. (2006) Home, London, New York, Routledge.
- Boje, D. M. (2001) *Narrative Methods for Organizational and Communication Research*, London, Thousand Oaks, New Dehli, SAGE.
- Boje, D. M. (2008) Storytelling Organizations, London, Thousand Oaks, New Dehli, SAGE.
- Bourdieu, P. (1984). *Distinction: a social critique of the judgement of taste,* Cambridge, Mass., Harvard University Press.
- Boxelaar, L., Paine, M. & Beilin, R. (2007) Change Management and Complexity: the Case for Narrative Action Research. *Journal of Agricultural Education and Extension*, 13, 163-176.
- Bratt Paulston, C. & Tucker, G. R. (2003) *Sociolinguistics: the essential readings*, Blackwell Publishing.

- Bridgman, T. & Barry, D. (2002) Regulation is Evil: An Application of Narrative Policy Analysis to Regulatory Debate in New Zealnd. *Policy Sciences*, 35, 141-161.
- Brown, R. H. (1977) *A poetic for sociology: toward a logic of discovery for the human sciences,* Chicago, The University of Chicago Press.
- Bruner, J. (1987) Life as narrative. Social Research, 54, 12-32.
- Butzer, K. W. (1980) Adaptation to global environmental change. *The Professional Geographer,* 32, 269-278.
- Carr, E. R. (2010) The place of stories in development: creating spaces for participation through narrative analysis. *Development in Practice*, 20, 219-226.
- Cass, N. & Walker, G. (2009) Emotion and rationality: The characterisation and evaluation of opposition to renewable energy projects. *Emotion, Space and Society,* 2, 62-69.
- Chapman, M. (2005) Once Upon a Time in Voclan, Costa Rica: Integrating Values into Watershed Management and Poverty Alleviation. *Review of Policy Research*, 22, 859-880.
- Clark-Ibanez, M. (2004) Framing the social world with photo-elicitation interviews. *American Behavioural Scientist*, 47, 1507-1527.
- Coleman, P. T. (2004) Paradigmatic Framing of Protracted, Intractable Conflict: Toward the Development of a Meta-framework -II. *Peace and Conflict: Journal of Peace Psychology*, 10, 197-235.
- Collins, K. & Ison, R. (2009) Editorial: Living with Climate Change: Adaptation as Social Learning. *Environmental Policy and Governance*.
- Cortazzi, M. (1993) Narrative analysis, London, The Falmer Press.
- Cox, J. R. (2010) Beyond Frames: Recovering the Strategic in Climate Change Communication. *Environmental Communication: A Journal of Nature and Culture,* **4**, 122-133.
- Cresswell, J. W. (2007) *Qualitative Inquiry and Research Design. Choosing Among Five Approaches.,* Thousand Oaks, London, New Delhi, SAGE Publications.
- Cresswell, T. (2004) Place: A Short Introduction, London, Blackwell.
- Cronon, W. (1992) A Place for Stories: Nature, History, and Narrative. *Journal of American History,* March, 1347-1376.
- Czarniawska, B. (2004). The 'Narrative Turn' in Social Studies. *Narratives in Social Science Research. Introducing qualitative methods.* London: Sage.
- Daze, A., Ambrose, K. & Ehrhart, C. (2009). CARE Climate Vulnerability and Capacity Analysis Handbook. CARE, <u>http://www.careclimatechange.org/cvca/CARE\_CVCAHandbook.pdf</u>, [Accessed Oct 2011].
- Davoudi, S. & Priemus, H. (2011) Risk, resilience, security: New ways of seeing 'the environment' in the English planning system. *European Planning Studies,* Special issue on 'Climate Change and Sustainable Cities', forthcoming in 2011.
- De Boer, J., Wardekker, J. A. & Al., E. (2010) Frame-based guide to situated decision-making on climate change. *Global Environmental Change*, 20, 502-510.

De Fina, A. (2009) Narratives in interview - The case of accounts. Narrative Inquiry, 19, 233-258.

Denevan, W. M. (1983) Adaptation, Variation, and Cultural Geography. *The Professional Geographer*, 35, 399-406.

Derrida, J. (1976) Of Grammatology, Baltimore, Johns Hopkins University Press.

Derrida, J. (1978) Writing and Difference, Chicago, University of Chicago Press.

- Dewulf, A., Craps, M. & Dercon, G. (2004) How Issues Get Framed and Reframed When Different Communities Meet: A Multi-level Analysis of a Collaborative Soil Conservation Initiative in the Ecuadorian Andes. *Journal of Community & Applied Social Psychology*, 14, 177–192.
- Dewulf, A., Gray, B., Putnam, L., Lewicki, R., Aarts, N., Bouwen, R. & Van Woerkum, C. (2009) Disentangling approaches to framing in conflict and negotiation research: A metaparadigmatic perspective. *Human Relations*, 62, 155-193.
- DPCD: TOWNS IN TIME (2006). Towns in Time 2006. Spatial Analysis and Research. Melbourne: Department of Planning and Community Development.
- Druckman, J. N. (2001) The implications of framing effects for citizen competence. *Political Behavior*, 23, 225-256.
- Etkin, D. & Ho, E. (2007) Climate Change: Perceptions and Discourses of Risk. *Journal of Risk Research*, 10, 623-641.
- Few, R. Brown, K. & Tompkins, E. (2007) Public participation and climate change adaptation: avoiding the illusion of inclusion. *Climate Policy*, 7, 46-59.
- Fischoff, B. (1996) Public Values in Risk Research. *The ANNALS of the American Academy of Political and Social Science,* 1, 75-84.
- Fisher, W. R. (1984) Narration as human communication paradigm: The case of public moral argument. *Communication Monographs*, 51, 1-22.
- Fisher, W. R. (1987) *Human Communication as Narration: Toward a Philosophy of Reason,* Columbia, SC, University of South Carolina Press.
- Ford, J. & Smit, B. (2004) A framework for assessing the vulnerability of communities in the Canadian Arctic to risks associated with climate change. *Arctic*, 57, 389-400.
- Foust, C. R. & O'shannon Murphy, W. (2009) Revealing and Reframing Apocalyptic Tragedy in Global Warming Discourse. 3, 151 167.
- Frank, A. W. (2002) Why Study People's Stories? The Dialogical Ethics of Narrative Analysis. International Journal of Qualitative Methods, 1, 109-117.
- Frank, E., Eakin, H. & López-Carr, D. (2011) Social identity, perception and motivation in adaptation to climate risk in the coffee sector of Chiapas, Mexico. *Global Environmental Change*, 21, 66-76.
- Frank, M. (1989) Kaltes Herz, unendliche Fahrt, neue Mythologie: Motiv- Untersuchungen zur Pathogenese Der Moderne, Frankfurt/ M., Suhrkamp.
- Franklin, A. (2002) *Nature and Social Theory,* London, Thousand Oaks, New Delhi, SAGE Publications.
- Fraser, J. & Weninger, C. (2008) Modes of engagement for urban research: enacting a politics of possibility. *Environment and Planning A*, 40, 1435-1453.
- Freud, S. (1950) *Totem and taboo: some points of agreement between the mental lives of savages and neurotics,* London, Routledge and Kegan Paul.

Freud, S. (1954) The Interpretation of Dreams, London, Allen & Unwin.

- Freud, S. (1997) Writings on Art and Literature. *In:* Hertz, N. (ed.). Stanford, California: Stanford University Press.
- Frye, N. (1971) Anatomy of Criticism: Four Essays, Princeton.
- Fünfgeld, H. & Mcevoy, D. (2011) Framing Climate Change Adaptation in Policy and Practice. VCCCAR Working papers. Melbourne: Victorian Centre for Climate Change Adaptation Research,
- http://www.vcccar.org.au/files/vcccar/Framing\_project\_workingpaper1\_240611\_0.pdf[Accessed June 2011].
- Gallopin, G. C. (2003). Box 1. A systemic synthesis of the relations between vulnerability, hazard, exposure and impact, aimed at policy indeitification. *In:* Ecomonic Commission for Latin America and the Carribean (ECLAC) (ed.) *Handbook for Estimating the Socio-Economic and Environmental Effects of Disasters.* Mexico: ECLAC.
- Gallopin, G. C. (2006). Linkages between vulnerability, resilience and adaptive capacity. *Global Environmental Change*, 16, 293-303.
- Genette, G. (1983) Narrative Discourse: An Essay in Method, Ithaca, NY, Cornell University Press.
- Glenelg-Hopkins CMA (2010). Port Fairy Regional Flood Study Addendum Report 2010. *In:* Glenelg Hopkins Catchment Management Authority (ed.) <u>http://www.ghcma.vic.gov.au/master-nav/publications/flood/</u>, [Accessed October 2011).
- Goffman, E. (1971) The presentation of self in everyday life, Harmondsworth, Penguin.
- Goffman, E. (1974) *Frame-analysis: an essay on the organization of experience,* Cambridge, Mass., Harvard University Press.
- Gray, B. (2006) Mediation as Framing and Framing within Mediation. *In:* Hermann, M. S. (ed.) *The Blackwell Handbook of Mediation.* Malden, MA: Blackwell.
- Greimas, A. J. (1987) *On meaning: Selected writings in semiotic theory,* Minneapolis, University of Minnesota Press.
- Grossberg, L. (2000) History, imagination and the politics of belonging. *In:* Gilroy, P., Grossberg, L. & Mcrobbie, A. (eds.) *No guarantees: Essays in honor of Stuart Hall.* London: Verso.
- Hampton, G. (2004) Enhancing Public Participation through Narrative Analysis. *Policy Sciences*, 37, 261-276.
- Haraway, D. (1991) *Simians, Cyborgs, and Women: The Reinvention of Nature,* London, Free Association Books.
- Harling Stalker, L. L. (2009) A tale of two narratives. Ontological and epistemological narratives. *Narrative Inquiry*, 19, 219–232.
- Harré, R., Brockmeier, J. & Mühlhäusler, P. (1999) *Greenspeak. A Study of Environmental Discourse,* London, Thousand Oaks, CA, SAGE Publications.
- Harries, T. (2008) Feeling secure or being secure? Why it can seem better not to protect yourself against a natural hazard. *Health, Risk & Society,* 10, 479-490.
- Healy, P. & Shaw, T. (1994) Changing meanings of 'environment' in the British planning system. *Transaction of the Institute of British Geographer,* NS, 425-438.

- Hendriks, C. (2005) Participatory Storylines and Their Influence on Deliberative Forums. *Policy Sciences*, 38, 1-20.
- Henwood, K., Pidgeon, N., Parkhill, K. & Simmons, P. (2010) Researching Risk: Narrative, Biography, Subjectivity. *FQS Qualitative Social Research*, 11, http://www.qualitativeresearch.net/index.php/ Art. 20.
- Holling, C. S. (1973). Resilience and stability of ecological systems. *Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics*, 4, 1-23.
- Hulme, M., (2010) Problems with making and governing global kinds of knowledge. *Global Environmental Change*, 20, 558-564.
- Hulme, M. (2011) You've been framed: six new ways to understand climate change. *The Conversation* (See http://theconversation.edu.au/youve-been-framed-six-new-ways-tounderstand-climate-change-2119. [Accessed 21<sup>st</sup> July, 2011].
- Iaquinto, B. (2010) Review of the Framing Literature. Unpublished paper: Monash University.
- Isendahl, N., Dewulf, A., Brugnach, M., Francois, G., Mollenkamp, S. & Pahl-Wostl, C. (2009) Assessing Framing of Uncertainties in Water Management Practice. *Water Resources Management*, 23, 3191-3205.
- Interview (2011). Transcription of interviews from field research in Port Fairy, August 2011. *In:* PASCHEN, J.-A. (ed.). unpublished data, numbered according to internal coding system.
- Ison, R., Roeling, N. & Watson, D. (2007) Challenges to science and society in the sustainable management and use of water: investigating the role of social learning. *Environmental Science and Policy*, 10, 499-511.
- Ison, R. (2008). Reprising "wicked problems": social learning, climate change adaptation and the sustainable management of water. *Proc. 2008 ANZSYS (Australia New Zealand Systems Society) Conference.* Perth, 1-2 December.
- Ison, R. L. (2010a) Traditions of Understanding: Language, Dialogue and Experience. In: Blackmore, C. (ed.) Social learning systems and communities of practice. London: Springer.
- Ison, R. L. (2010b). Systems Practice: How to Act in a Climate-Change World, London, Springer.
- Ison, R., Collins, K., Colvin, J., Jiggins, J., Roggero, P. P., Seddaiu, G., Steyaert, P., Toderi, M. & Zanolla, C. (2011) Sustainable Catchment Managing in a Climate Changing World: New Integrative Modalities for Connecting Policy Makers, Scientists and Other Stakeholders. *Water Resources Management*, (forthcoming).
- Ison, R. L., Blackmore, C. P. & Iaquinto, B. (2012). Social learning: exploring the revealing and concealing aspects of contemporary metaphors. *Ecological Economics,* (submitted).
- Jenkins, R. (2004) Social Identity, London, New York, Routledge.
- Jezierski, L. (2004) Framing Stories About Cities: Narrative Analysis and Policy Frames. *Paper* presented at the annual meeting of the American Sociological Association, Hilton San Francisco & Renaissance Parc 55 Hotel, San Francisco, CA. Online PDF, May 2009, http://www.allacademic.com/meta/p110198\_index.html, [Accessed Jan 2011].
- Jones, M. D. & Mcbeth, M. K. (2010) A Narrative Policy Framework: Clear Enough to Be Wrong? *Policy studies Journal*, 38, 329-353.

- Jung, C. G. (1979) The archetypes and the collective unconscious. *In:* Read, S. H. (ed.) *The Collected Works of C.G. Jung.* London: Routledge & Kegan Paul.
- Kaufman, S. & Smith, J. (1999) Framing and Reframing in Land Use Change Conflicts. *Journal of Architectural and Planning Research*, 16, 164-180.
- Klein, R. J. T. (2003) Adaptation to Climate Variability and Change: What is Optimal and Appropriate? In: Giupponi, C. & Schechter, M. (eds.) Climate Change and the Mediterranean: Socio-Economic Perspectives of Impacts, Vulnerability and Adaptation. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.
- Kohler Riessman, C. (2008) *Narrative Methods for the Human Sciences,* London, Thousand Oaks, CA, SAGEPublications.
- Krippendorf, K. (1993) Major Metaphors of Communication and some Constructivist Reflections on their Use. *Cybernetics & Human Knowing*, 2, 3-25.

Krippendorf, K. (1998) *Ecological Narratives: Reclaiming the Voice of Theorized Others* [Online]. <u>http://www.asc.upenn.edu/usr/krippendorff/ECONOLOGY.htm</u> [Accessed December 2010].

- Kuhn, T. S. (1996 (1962)) *The Structure of Scientific Revolutions* Chicago, University of Chicago Press.
- Kuypers, J. A. (2010) Framing Analysis From a Rhetorical Perspective. *In:* D'angelo, P. & Kuypers, J. A. (eds.) *Doing News Framing Analysis.* Routledge.
- Labov, W. (1972) Sociolinguistic patterns, Philadelphia, University of Philadelphia Press.
- Labov, W. & Waletzky, J. (2003) Narrative Analysis: Oral Versions of Personal Experience. *In:* Bratt Paulston, C. & Tucker, G. R. (eds.) *Sociolinguistics: the essential readings.* Blackwell Publishing.
- Lakoff, G. & Johnson, W. (1979) *Metaphors we live by,* Chicago, University of Chicago Press.
- Lakoff, G. & Johnson, M. (1999) *Philosophy in the Flesh: The Embodied Mind and Its Challenge to Western Thought,* New York, Basic Books.
- Lakoff, G. (2010) Why it Matters How We Frame the Environment. *Environmental Communication: A Journal of Nature and Culture,* **4,** 70 81.
- Lévi-Strauss, C. (1987) Anthropology and myth: lectures 1951-1982, New York, Blackwell.
- Lewicki, R. J., Gray, B. & Elliot, M. (eds.) 2003. *Making Sense of Intractable Environmental Conflicts,* London: Island Press.
- Lorimer, H. (2003) Telling small stories: spaces of knowledge and the practice of geography. *Transactions of the Institute of British Geographers*, 28, 197-217.
- Luhman, J. T. & Boje, D. M. (2001) What Is Complexity Science? A Possible Answer from Narrative Research. *Emergence*, 3, 155-168.
- Lyotard, J.-F. (1984) *The postmodern condition: a report on knowledge,* Manchester, Manchester University Press.
- Macadam, B., Drinan, J., Inall, N. & Mckenzie, B. (2003). The inter-relationship between Capacity Building and Institutional Arrangements, and the implications for Extension and Adult Education. <u>http://www.regional.org.au/au/apen/:</u> Australasia Pacific Extension Network.
- Mansfield, N. (2000) *Subjectivity. Theories of the self from Freud to Haraway,* New York, New York University Press.

Massey, D. (1992) A Place Called Home? New Formations, 17, 3-15.

- Mccarthy, J. J., Canziani, O. F., Leary, N. A., Dokken, D. J. & White, K. S. (2001). Climate Change 2001: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability. IPCC Working Group 2, Third Assessment Report, Annex B: Glossary of Terms. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Mcclintock, D., Ison, R. L. & Armson, R. (2004) Conceptual metaphors: review with implications for human understandings and systems practice. *Cybernetics and Human Knowing*, 11, 25-47.
- Mcevoy, D., Matczak, P., Banaszak, I. & Chorynski, A. (2010). Framing adaptation to climaterelated extreme events. *Mitigation and Adaptation Strategies for Global Change*, 15, 779-795.
- Miller, C., Jasanoff, S., Long, M. & et al. (1997) Shaping Knowledge, Defining Uncertainty: The Dynamic Role of Assessments: the Climate Experience. *A Critical Evaluation of Global Environmental Assessments.* GEA Project. Calverton, MD: CARE.
- Miller, C. A. (2000) The Dynamics of Framing Environmental Values and Policy: Four Models of Societal Processes. *Environmental Values*, 9, 211-233.
- Morton, T. A., Rabinovich, A., Marshall, D. & Bretschneider, P. (2011) The future that may (or may not) come: How framing changes responses to uncertainty in climate change communications. *Global Environmental Change*, 21, 103-109.
- Moser, S. C., Kasperson, R. E., Yohe, G. & Agyeman, J. (2008) Adaptation to Climate change in the Northeast United States: opportunities, processes, contraints. *Mitigation and Adaptation Strategies to Global Change*, 13, 643-659.
- Moyne Shire. *Moyne Shire Council website* [Online]. <u>http://www.moyne.vic.gov.au/Page/Page.asp?Page\_Id=37&h=1&p=1</u>, [Accessed January 2011]. [Accessed].
- Nainggolan, D. (2007) Visual Discourse Analysis for Exploring Socio-Ecological System Management Dynamics. *The 2007 Amsterdam Conference on the Human Dimensions of Global Environmental Change*. Amsterdam:
- http://www.2007amsterdamconference.org/Downloads/AC2007\_Nainggolan.pdf. [Accessed 5 November 2010].
- Nisbet, M. C. (2009) Communicating climate change: why frames matter for public engagement. *Environment.*, 51, 12-23.
- O'Neill, S. & Boykoff, M. (2011). The Role of New Media in Engaging the Public with Climate Change. *In:* Whitmarsh, L., O'Neill, S. & Lorenzoni, I. (eds.) *Engaging the Public with Climate Change. Behaviour, Change and Communication.* London, Washington, DC: earthscan.
- O'Neill, S. & Nicholson-Cole, S. (2009). Fear won't do it: Promoting Positive Engagement With Climate Change Through Visual and Iconic Representations. *Science Communication*, 30, 355-379.

- Ostrom, E. (2010) Polycentric systems for coping with collective action and global environmental change. *Global Environmental Change*, 20, 550-557.
- Pahl-Wostl, C. (2002) Participative and stakeholder-based policy design, evaluation and modelling processes. *Integrated Assessment,* 3, 3-12.
- Parry, M. L., Canziani, O. F., Palutikof, J. P., Van Der Linden, P. J. & Hanson, C. E. (2007) Climate Change 2007: Impacts, Adaptation, and Vulnerability. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. *In:* IPCC (ed.). Cambridge, United Kingdom: Cambridge University Press.
- Participant Observation Notes(2011). Port Fairy Open Day and Port Fairy Community Coastal Challenge. *In:* Paschen, J.-A. (ed.).
- Pengergast, S. (2011a). Internal Document: Profile of Port Fairy. *In:* DSE (ed.). Melbourne/ Warrnambool, Vic: unpublished.
- Pendergast, S. (2011b). Media scan of local newspapers The Moyne Gazette and The Warrnambool Standard, and statewide media, The Age, The Herald Sun, and ABC Radio, issues January 2009 - December 2010. unpublished internal material.
- PFCCC Stament of Purpose (2011). Port Fairy Community Coastal Challenge Statement of Purpose. personal communication with Matt Hayes, Port Fairy.
- Pielke, R. (2009) Misdefining 'climate change': consequences for science and action. *Environmental Science and Policy*, 8, 548-561.
- Pielke, R. A. J. (1998) Rethinking the role of adaptation in climate policy. *Global Environmental Change*, 8, 159-170.
- Plumwood, V. (2002). *Environmental Culture: The Ecological Crisis of Reason,* New York, Routledge.
- Polkinghorne, D. E. (1988) *Narrative knowing and the human sciences,* Albany, NY, State University of New York Press.
- Propp, V. (1963) Morphology of the Folktale, Austin, TX, University of Texas Press.
- Reser, J. (2011a). Australians and climate change beliefs about public belief may be quite wrong. *The Conversation*, <u>http://theconversation.edu.au/australians-and-climate-change-beliefs-about-public-belief-may-be-quite-wrong-1665</u>, [Accessed June 2011].Reser, J. (2011b). Polls, framings and public understandings: climate change and opinion polls. *The Conversation*, <u>http://theconversation.edu.au/polls-framings-and-public-understandings-</u> <u>climate-change-and-opinion-polls-2018</u>, [Accessed July 2011].
- Rittel, H. W. J. & Webber, M. M. (1973). Dilemmas in a general theory of planning. *Policy Science*, 4, 155-169.
- Roe, E. (1994) Narrative Policy Analysis: Theory and Practice, Durham, CT, Duke University.
- Röling, N., Hounkonnou, D., Kossou, D., Kuyper, T., Leeuwis, C., Nederlof, S., Sakyi-Dawson, O., Traoré, M. & Van Huis, A. (2011). An Innovation Systems Approach To Institutional Change: Smallholder Development In West Africa. *Agricultural Systems*, In Press.
- Russell, D. B. & Ison, R. L. (2000) The research-development relationship in rural communities: an opportunity for contextual science. *In:* Ison, R. L. & Russell, D. B. (eds.) *Agricultural Extension and Rural Development. Breaking out of Knowledge Transfer Traditions.* Cambridge University Press.

- Sarbin, T. R. (1986) The narrative as root metaphor for psychology. *In:* SARBIN, T. R. (ed.) *Narrative psychology: the storied nature of human conduct.* New York: Praeger.
- Satterfield, T. (2001) In Search of Value Literacy: Suggestions for the Elicitation of Environmental Values. *Environmental Values*, 10, 331-359.
- Scheufele, D. A. (1999) Framing as a Theory of Media Effects. *Journal of Communication,* Winter, 103-121.
- Schipper, E. L. F. (2007) Climate Change Adaptation and Development: Exploring the Linkages. Tyndall Centre Working Paper No.107: Tyndall Centre for Climate Change Research.
- Schlumpf, C., Pahl-Wostl, C., Schoenborn, A., Jaeger, C. C. & Imboden, D. (2001) Impacts an information tool for citizens to assess impacts of climate change from a regional perspective. *Climatic Change*, 51, 199-214.
- Schön, D. A. & Rein, M. (1991) Frame reflective policy discourse. In: Wagner, P., Weriss, C. H., Wittrock, B. & Wollman, H. (eds.) Social sciences, modern states, national experiences and theoretical crossroads. Cambridge: Cambridge University Pres.
- Schön, D. A. & Rein, M. (1994) *Frame Reflection: Toward the Resolution of Intractable Policy Controversies,* New York, Basic Books.
- Scott, C. V. (2000) Bound for Glory: The Hostage Crisis as Captivity Narrative in Iran. *International Studies Quarterly*, 44, 177-188.
- Shanahan, J., Pelstring, L. & Mccomas, K. (1999) Using Narratives to Think about Environmental Attitude and Behaviour: An Exploratory Study. *Society & Natural Resources*, 12, 405-419.

Shipley, J. T. (1984). The Origins of English Words, Baltimore: The John Hopkins University Press.

Slovic, P., Finucane, M., Peters, E. & Macgregor, D. G. (2004) Risk as Analysis and Risk as Feelings: some Thoughts about Affect, Reason, Risk and Rationality. *Risk analysis*, 24, 311-322.

- Smit, B., Burton, I., Klein, R. & Wandel, J. (2000) An anatomy of adaptation to climate change and variability. *Climatic Change*, 45, 223-251.
- Smit, B. & Wandel, J. (2006) Adaptation, adaptive capacity and vulnerability. *Global Environmental Change*, 16, 282-292.
- Spector-Mersel, G. (2010) Narrative Research: Time for a paradigm. *Narrative Inquiry,* 20, 204-224.

Spence, A. & Pidgeon, N. (2010) Framing and communicating climate change: The effects of distance and outcome frame manipulations. *Global Environmental Change*, 20, 656-667.

- Steele, F. (1981) The sense of place, Boston, Mass., CBI.
- Steele, W. (2010) Securing the Australian city: What is the national adaptation role in a climate constrained future? *Griffith University urban Research Program,* Issues Paper 14.
- Stehlik, D. (2004) From Snowball to 'Rhizome': A Rethinking of Method. Rural Society, 14, 36-45.
- Stone, D. (2002) Policy Paradox: The Art of Political Decision Making, New York, W W Norton.
- Sustainability Victoria (2011). 2010GreenLightReport: Victorians and the Environment in 2010. Summary of Key Findings for The Local Government ARea of Moyne. *In:* Sustainability Victoria, Department of Sustainability and Environment, EPA Victoria & Victoria, S. G. (eds.). Melbourne: Sustainability Victoria,

http://greenlightreport.sustainability.vic.gov.au/assets/pdf/Greenlight\_Report.pdf, [Accessed October 2011].

Tenhouten, W. D. (2007) A general theory of emotions and social life, London, Routledge.

- Thrift, N. 1999. Steps to an Ecology of Place. *In:* Massey, D., Allen, J. & Sarre, P. (eds.) *Human Geography Today.* Cambridge, UK; Malden, MA: Polity Press.
- Tomkins, E. L., Adger, N. W., Boyd, E., Nicholson-Cole, S., Weatherhead, K. & Arnell, N. (2010. Observed adaptation to climate change: UK evidence of transition to a well-adapting society. *Global Environmental Change*, 20, 627-635.
- Tuan, Y.-F. (1991) Language and the Making of Place: A Narrative-Descriptive Approach. *Annals of the Association of American Geographers*, 81, 684-697.
- Tucker, H. (2005) Narratives of place and self: Differing experiences of package coach tours in New Zealand. *Tourist Studies,* 5, 267-280.
- Turner, I. I., Kasperson, B. L., Matson, P. A., Mccarthy, J. J., Corell, R. W., Christensen, L., Eckley, N., Kasperson, J. X., Luers, A., Martello, M. L., Polsky, C., Pulsipher, A. & Schiller, A. (2003). A framework for vulnerability analysis in sustainability science. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 100, 8074-8079.
- Turner, V. (1976) *Drama, Fields and Metaphors: Symbolic Action in Human Society,* Ithaca, Cornell University Press.
- Turner, V. (1977) *The ritual process: structure and anti-structure,* Ithaca, N.Y., Cornell University Press.
- Turner, V. (1979) *Process, performance, and pilgrimage : a study in comparative symbology,* New Delhi, Concept.
- Tversky, A. & Kahneman, D. (1981) The framing of decisions and the psychology of choice. *Science*, 211, 453-458.
- Uprichard, E. & Byrne, D. (2006) Representing complex places: a narrative approach. *Environment and Planning A*, 38, 665-676.
- Valentine, V. (2010) A Narrative Analysis of Climate Change Coverage in the New York Times, 1988-2008: Social Responsibility and Weight-of-Evidence Reporting.
- Master's Theses (2009-). Paper 33. http://epublications.marquette.edu/theses\_open/33.
- Waters, E., Mckenzie, F., Mccarthy, C. & Pendergast, S. (2010). The Drying Lake. Lake Boga's experience of change and uncertainty. *In:* Department of Planning and Community Development: Spatial Analysis and Research Branch (ed.). Melbourne: State Government of Victoria.
- Weichselgartner, J. & Kasperson, R. E. (2010) Barriers in the science-policy-practice interface: Toward a knowledge-action-system in global environmental change research. *Global Environmental Change*, 20, 266-277.
- Whatmore, S. & Boucher, S. (1993) Bargaining with Nature: The Discourse and Practice of 'Environmental Planning Gain'. *Transactions of the Institute of British Geographers*, 18, 166-178.
- White, H. V. (1987) *The content of the form : narrative discourse and historical representation,* Baltimore, Johns Hopkins University Press.

- Whiting, L. & Bayne, A. (2009). Local Adaptation a focus on Port Fairy. Port Fairy Pre-profile. *In:* DSE (ed.). Melbourne.
- Wiles, J. L., Rosenberg, M. W. & Kearns, R. A. (2005) Narrative analysis as a strategy for understanding interview talk in geographic research. *Area,* 37, 89-99.
- Willis, A. (2011) Constructing a story to live by: Ethics, emotions and academic practice in the context of climate change. *Emotion, Space and Society,* xxx [In Press], 1-8.
- Wiseman, J., Biggs, C., Rickards, L. & Edwards, T. (2011) Scenarios for Climate Adaptation Report. VCCCAR Working Papers, <u>http://www.vcccar.org.au/files/vcccar/SPCA%20REPORT\_FINAL\_200711.pdf</u>. [Accessed July 2011].
- Workshop Participant Notes (2011). Participant observation notes taken during the workshop 'Exploring local stories of environmental change and adaptation in Port Fairy', 16 November 2011, Port Fairy. *In:* Paschen, J.-A. (ed.).

Young, K. & Saver, J. (2001) The Neurology of Narrative. SubStance, 30, 72-84.

#### Appendix 1 – Location map of case studies



Source: University of Melbourne Source:<u>http://www.melbourne.vic.gov.au/</u> AboutMelbourne/CityMaps/Pages/Suburbmaps.aspx

## Appendix 2 – Port Fairy's environment and planning issues

#### (Pendergast, 2011a)

Recently completed coastal studies in Port Fairy include:

- The 2010 'Port Fairy East Beach Coastal Erosion, engineering and Feasibility Study Peer Review', prepared by Aurecon Australia Pty Ltd for the Department of Sustainability and Environment
- The 2007 'Port Fairy East Beach Coastal Erosion, engineering and Feasibility Study', prepared by BTM WBM Pty Ltd for Moyne Shire
- The 2007 Port Fairy flood study, conducted by the Glenelg-Hopkins Catchment Management Authority for Moyne Shire.
- The 2006 'Port Fairy Shoreline Stability Study Draft Report', prepared by Coastal Engineering Solutions Pty Ltd for Marcson Pty Ltd.
- The 2005 study 'Griffiths Street, Port Fairy Geomorphology and Coastal Processes in Relation to a Proposed Subdivision', conducted by Environmental GeoSurveys Pty Ltd for Paul Crowe.

#### Coastal erosion and planning issues

- As identified in the East Beach Coastal Erosion Engineering Study 'Peer Review' (Aurecon, 2010), various key issues have arisen in regards to the physical state of East Beach and its future management. Public facilities and private dwellings on East Beach are taken to be under threat due to coastal inundation, erosion and storm surges. The following have been identified as key issues at East Beach by the Peer Review:
- *Quality of the Beach Asset:* East Beach is of local significance for residents and visitors alike. Currently, access to the beach is restricted and the beach provides only a limited function as a buffer to coastal erosion.
- *Coastal Erosion:* Erosion is occurring at East Beach, while sand is building up at Griffiths Island.
- Coastal Defences in Poor Condition: The rock seawall and groynes are in poor condition. These structures do not offer the same level of protection that they were originally designed to do.
- *Inadequate design of Coastal Defences:* The design of the rock seawall is no longer consistent with current engineering practice.
- *Inappropriate Development:* Development along East Beach has not allowed the beach and dune system to follow natural coastal processes.
- *Climate Change:* Rising sea levels, increased storms, changes to wind and wave patterns are anticipated consequences of climate change. With a changing climate, existing coastal hazards are likely to increase over time and additional hazards may evolve. A sustainable adaptive approach to managing coastal risks at East Beach is required
- *Funding constraints:* Funding will be sourced by Council as Committee of Management. There is no guarantee of funding for the works proposed for East Beach. Undertaking works in the coastal zone is typically expensive and the current funding available in state-wide funding programs is limited.
- With the above issues in mind the Peer Review (Aurecon, 2010) has made a series of recommendations for action assigning each recommendation a level of priority from tier one to tier four. Below is a list of the recommended approaches.

#### Tier 1 Priorities

- *Emergency Works:* Undertake repairs to the northern section of seawall and restore the dune.
- *Investigations:* Undertake a detailed inspection to better understand the condition of the seawall.
- Undertake an investigation into the options to source sand for sand bypassing activities.
- Examine the costs to install or upgrade equipment to bypass more sand onto East Beach.

• Depending on the outcomes of the above investigations, it may be appropriate to install a sand bypass system or improve the sand movement regime to restore the natural movement of sand onto East Beach.

Tier 2 Priorities

• Undertake consultation with community to inform and explore collaborative options for the future management of East Beach.

Tier 3 Priorities

• Dependent upon the outcomes of the investigation, undertake major works to upgrade and repair the seawall. Undertake beach restoration works by supplying a bulk supply of sand to East Beach (focussed on the Beach St area).

Tier 4 Priorities (low priority)

• Undertake further dune rehabilitation works and if determined to be important, restore or remove timber groynes.

# The East Beach Rock Seawall

- The current state of the rock wall on East Beach has raised concern as it is beginning to deteriorate and fail to fulfil its intended purpose. The seawall has been progressively constructed since the 1950's and according to the East Beach Coastal Engineering and Feasibility Study extensions of the wall have been installed without adherence to best engineering practice. The southern end of the seawall is well protected and exposed to very little wave activity while the northern end is under almost constant wave impact. Proposals for seawall development include the upgrade of deteriorating segments of the wall, extension of the wall in a northerly direction, removal of the wall at the southern end and shifting the wall landward in order to strengthen its foundations and increase beach width.
- Proposed Development and Subdivision at Northern End of East Beach
- Immediately to the north-east of the existing developments on East Beach, a proposed subdivision which has since been scrapped has provoked extensive research and surveillance of the dune area. In 2005 the land was sold and a 35 lot sub-division application was submitted to Moyne Shire Council, the application was amended in 2007 to a 28 lot subdivision. The DPCD appointed a panel and advisory committee on the 26<sup>th</sup> of March 2008 to preside over the decision to grant permission to develop. The Panel decided the permit could not be granted due to the following factors among others:
- It would be foolhardy to allow further development on an already eroded dune.
- The only road access to the land is susceptible to flooding by even moderate flooding events.
- Earthworks required to build on the land would undesirably fill the floodplain.
- The proposal is contrary to planning policy.
- The committee recommended the land should be back zoned to a rural conservation zone (Pendergast, 2011a).

# Appendix 3 – Overview of Participant characteristics

• The interviews were undertaken between 8 and 19 August 2011. Each interview lasted between 30 and 60 minutes.

	22
Total number of interviews	
Total number of participants	23
· ·	
Interview type	1
Couple	3
Single	19
Age Structure	
	3
25-40 years	
40-60 years	9
	11
60 years +	
Gender	
	13
Male	10
Female	10
Location of residence/ interest	
	2
East Beach dune	
Town	5
Diver	5
River	10
Other	10

# Appendix 4 - demographic data Port Fairy

Labour force	1986	1996	2001	2006
Employed	780	872	1,003	1,134
Unemployed	82	100	67	48
TOTAL LABOUR FORCE	862	972	1,070	1,182
Not in labour force	979	902	865	928
Labour force status not-stated	29	41	105	92
Unemployment rate	9.5%	10.3%	6.2%	4.1%
Participation rate	46.8%	51.8%	55.3%	56.0%
Industry of employment	1986	1996	2001	2006
Agriculture, Forestry and Fishing	82	69	64	74
Mining	5	0	4	0
Manufacturing	84	95	101	121
Electricity, Gas, Water and Waste				
Services	7	5	3	10
Construction	61	69	82	109
Wholesale Trade	37	25	35	29
Retail Trade	89	88	116	127
Accommodation and Food				
Services	41	87	111	136
Transport, Postal and				
Warehousing	30	22	40	27
Information Media and				
Telecommunications	13	16	20	12
Financial and Insurance				
Services	17	19	16	19
Rental, Hiring and Real Estate				
Services	14	27	34	3
Professional, Scientific and Tech.				
Services	19	30	40	53
Administrative and Support				
Services	12	17	23	27
Public Administration and Safety	67	43	37	84
Education and Training	57	79	69	81
Health Care and Social				
Assistance	65	86	110	161
Arts and Recreation Services	8	14	19	10
Other Services	43	49	58	35
Inadequately described/Not				
stated	28	32	22	15
TOTAL	780	872	1,003	

(DPCD: Towns in Time, 2006)



# Appendix 5 – Port Fairy and Bay aerial shots

Four conference papers have been presented and another accepted for presentation in 2012, viz:

Paschen, J. & Ison, R.L. (2011) Narrative research for climate change adaptation policy and practice: opportunities and challenges. Proc. Resilient Cities 2011: 2nd World Congress on Cities and Adaptation to Climate Change, 3 - 5 June 2011, Bonn, Germany.

Paschen, J.-A. (2011) 'Using Spiritual Imagery in Climate Change Communication and Research', abstract accepted for the Symposium 'Climate Change – Cultural Change: Religious Responses and Responsibilities', The University of Melbourne, October 29, 2011.

Paschen, J.-A. (2011) 'Thinking about belonging in current climate change research', 'The Belonging Project Symposium', The Australian Centre, The University of Melbourne, December 9, 2011.

Paschen, J.-A. & Ison, R.L.(2011) 'Exploring the potential of story-telling in climate change adaptation', The Institute of Australian Geographers conference, University of Wollongong, NSW, Australia, July 3 – 6, 2011

Paschen, J.-A. & Ison, R.L. (2012) Marrying the flows of water and story: a narrative approach to water policy and implementation. In Proc. Water and Climate: Policy Implementation Challenges. Practical Response to Climate Change, Canberra, May 1-3, (accepted).

These papers are not included in this report. In addition WP4 staff helped design and run, or participated in the following workshops:

Climate Justice Roundtable. What does the 'climate-just' Australian city look like? Inaugural meeting of the Australian Climate Justice Research Network (ACJRN) jointly hosted by the Victorian Local Governance Association (VLGA) and Griffith University, Curtin University, Macquarie University, Monash University and RMIT and organised in collaboration with Dr Heinz-Josef Kreutz, Dr Diana MacCallum, Dr Wendy Steele, Dr Jana-Axinja Paschen, Dr Hartmut Fünfgeld, 29 November 2011, RMIT, Melbourne.

Jana-Axinja Paschen and Ray Ison: 'Exploring local stories of environmental change and adaptation in Port Fairy - continuing the conversation'', community engagement workshop, 16 November 2011, Port Fairy, Victoria.

Jana-Axinja Paschen and Philip Wallis: 'Exploring local stories of environmental change and adaptation - continuing the conversation", community engagement workshop 18 July 2011, Melbourne.

Workshop on the 'Framing Adaptation project', presented with Dr Hartmut Fünfgeld at the VCCCAR Annual Forum, 1-3 May, 2011 in Bendigo, Victoria.

Workshop presented with the Framing Adaptation Project team: 'Approaches to climate change adaptation in policy and practice – Stakeholder Workshop', 16 February 2011, Melbourne, Australia.